

LUND UNIVERSITY

Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in Streptomyces venezuelae

Sen, Beer

2020

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Sen, B. (2020). *Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in Streptomyces venezuelae.* [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Biology]. Lund University, Faculty of Science.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in *Streptomyces venezuelae*

BEER CHAKRA SEN DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGY | FACULTY OF SCIENCE | LUND UNIVERSITY











Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in *Streptomyces venezuelae*

Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in *Streptomyces venezuelae*

Beer Chakra Sen



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Science, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at the Biology Lecture Hall, Sölvegatan 35, Lund, Sweden on the 11th of September 2020, at 13.00

Faculty opponent Prof. Dr. Marc Bramkamp, Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel, Institut für allgemeine Mikrobiologie, 24118, Kiel, Germany

Organization	Document name	
Lund University	Doctoral dissertation in bi	ology
Faculty of Science		
Department of Biology		
	Date of issue 2020-09-1	1
Author: Beer Chakra Sen	Sponsoring organization:	Sven och Lily Lawskis fond för
Title and subtitle: Control of FtsZ-r	ing formation and cell division in Stre	ptomyces venezuelae
Abotect		
Abstract		
Cell division is essential for all life protein, FtsZ, the ancestral homolo assembles into a cytoskeleton stru- membrane together with cell wall sy years of evolution, FtsZ-based divisi Archaea, plant chloroplasts, and mi studied as an attractive antibacterial	forms. In bacteria, this fundamental g of eukaroytic tubulin. On the onse cture - the Z ring - that recruits oth inthesizing machinery, eventually spl ion is highly conserved in most bacte tochondria of many eukaryotes. In re drug target.	process is precisely orchestrated by a et of division, at the division site, FtsZ er division proteins and constricts the itting a cell into two. Despite billions of eria and also found in a major group of ecent years, FtsZ has been extensively
Cell division is mainly controlled at understood. For example, in Actinob <i>Corynebacterium diphtheriae</i> , <i>Mycol</i> involved in the control of Z-ring asser regulation of Z-ring assembly using 3	the stage of Z-ring assembly, but the acteria, the largest bacterial phylum, of bacterium tuberculosis and industrially mbly are not clearly known. The overa Streptomyces venezuelae as a model	ne molecular mechanisms are not fully consisting of human pathogens such as / important <i>Streptomyces</i> spp., proteins all aim of this work is to shed light on the
First, we show that a specific region that a specific amino acid change in critical concentration for FtsZ polyme assembly of treadmilling FtsZ polyme and treadmilling of FtsZ may explair FtsZ strucutres that form in the cells a I). Second, we show that in <i>S. venez</i> viability, thereby confirming that the of in <i>Streptomyces</i> . Additionally, we sho II). Thid, we demonstrate that SepF specific cell division, while SepF2 am- we confirm that a septal factor SepI <i>Streptomyces</i> cell division. Our res regulatory role in polar growth or cell	the β strand S2, of FtsZ, is crucial for this region leads to a decrease in Fts erization. This compromised assembly ers, most likely via the conformational in the failure of the mutant to form pro- are still able to initiate cell constrictions fuelae, most of the core division proteins for via bow that the core division proteins for via the core division proteins for via bow that the core division proteins for via the core division proteins for via bow that the core division proteins for via the core division proteins for via the core division proteins for via dispersibility of division proteins for via ults from SepIVA localization in via l vall synthesis in <i>S. venezuelae</i> (Pap	or it's assembly and function. We found Z's intrinsic GTPase activity and loss of y behaviour possibly affects cooperative switch. Defects in asssembly dynamics oper Z rings, but the incorrectly shaped s, leading to perturbed cell shape (Paper ins, including FtsZ are non-essential for ability is a conserved cell division aspect not required for Z-ring assembly (Paper e Z ring and is required for sporulation- <i>nezuelae</i> cell division (Paper III). Finally, bacterial cell division, is not involved in o suggest that it may instead have a per IV).
Overall, this thesis work provides in several division proteins in sporulation	sights into the control of FtsZ-ring as on-associated cell division in <i>S. venez</i>	sembly and also on the functionality of <i>cuelae</i> .
Key words: Streptomyces, cell divis SepIVA	ion, FtsZ, cooperativity, Z-ring assem	bly, divisome, SepF-like proteins,
Classification system and/or index te	erms (if any)	
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language English
ISSN and key title		ISBN 978-91-7895-529-9 (print) ISBN 978-91-7895-530-5 (pdf)
Recipient's notes	Number of pages 80	Price
	Security classification	·

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature Bhaky.

Date 2020-05-13

Control of FtsZ-ring formation and cell division in *Streptomyces venezuelae*

Beer Chakra Sen



Front Cover: Photo by Beer Chakra Sen Back Cover: Drawings by Veronica Ekdahl

Copyright pp 1-80 (Beer Chakra Sen) Paper 1 © John Wiley and Sons Paper 2 © by the Authors (Manuscript) Paper 3 © by the Authors (Manuscript) Paper 4 © by the Authors (Manuscript)

Faculty of Science Department of Biology

ISBN 978-91-7895-529-9 (print) ISBN 978-91-7895-530-5 (pdf)

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2020



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se MADE IN SWEDEN

मेरो परिवारमा समर्पित

Le rêve d'une bactérie doit devenir deux bactéries (The dream of a bacterium is to become two bacteria) François Jacob, 1965

Table of Contents

List of papers	12
Contributions	13
1. Preface	15
2. Bacterial cell division: an overview	17
3. FtsZ: the principle cell division protein	19
3.1. Historical perspective	19
3.2. Conservation of FtsZ	19
3.3. FtsZ as a drug target	19
3.4. Structure	20
3.5. Cooperative assembly of FtsZ	21
3.6. FtsZ localization in the cell - Dynamic filaments, rings, and helices	23
4. What drives cell constriction?	25
5. The Fellowship of the Z ring	27
5.1. Early proteins	27
5.1.1. FtsZ anchoring proteins - FtsA, ZipA and SepF	27
5.1.2. Z-ring associated proteins	28
5.1.3. FtsEX	28
5.2. Late proteins	29
5.2.1. FISK family of DNA transfocases	29
5.2.3. FtsW and FtsI	29
5.2.4. FtsN	30
6. Regulation of cell division	31
6.1. Min system	31
6.2. Nucleoid occlusion (NO) system	32
6.3. Alternative systems in some organisms	32
6.3.1. Caulobacter crescentus: MipZ	32
6.3.2. <i>Myxococcus xanthus</i> : PomZ	33
6.3.3. Streptococcus pneumoniae: MapZ	33

6.4. Other regulators	
6.4.1. EzrA (Extra Z rings A)	
6.4.2. ClpXP	34
7. Cell division in Actinobacteria	35
7.1. Streptomyces spp life cycle and study models	37
7.2. Streptomyces cell division	
7.2.1. SepF-like proteins	40
7.2.2. SsgA-like proteins	40
7.2.3. Dynamin-like proteins	41
7.2.4. SepG	41
7.2.5. CrgA	41
7.2.6. ParAB proteins	42
7.3. Developmental control of cell division in Streptomyces	42
7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>8. Aims of this thesis work	42 45
7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>8. Aims of this thesis work9. Results and discussion	42 45 47
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47 49 51
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47 49 51 53
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47 47 51 53 55
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47 51 53 55 59
 7.3. Developmental control of cell division in <i>Streptomyces</i>	42 45 47 47 47 51 53 55 59 61

List of papers

- I. Beer Chakra Sen, Sebastian Wasserstrom, Kim Findlay, Niklas Söderholm, Linda Sandblad, Claes von Wachenfeldt and Klas Flärdh. Specific amino acid substitutions in β strand S2 of FtsZ cause spiraling septation and impair assembly cooperativity in *Streptomyces* spp. (2019) Mol Microbiol 112(1):184-198
- II. Stuart Cantlay, Beer Chakra Sen, Klas Flärdh and Joseph R. McCormick. Deletions of *ftsZ* and divisome genes in *Streptomyces venezuelae* ATCC 10712. (Manuscript)
- III. Beer Chakra Sen, Stuart Cantlay, Joseph R. McCormick and Klas Flärdh. Elucidating the distinctive roles of three SepF homologs in *Streptomyces venezuelae* cell division. (Manuscript)
- IV. **Beer Chakra Sen**, Susmita Datta and Klas Flärdh. Genetic and cell biological studies connect *sepIVA* in *Streptomyces venezuelae* to polar growth and not cell division. (Manuscript)

Contributions

- I. I carried out all genetic, cell biological, and biochemical work on *S. venezuelae* FtsZ, and the biochemical experiments on *S. coelicolor* FtsZ. With input from other co-authors, I analyzed data, prepared the manuscript, and participated in the submission for publication.
- II. I contributed in designing and performing all microfluidics-based timelapse fluorescence microscopy. I also contributed in analyzing data and preparing the final draft of the manuscript.
- III. The *sepF* mutants were constructed by other co-authors. I designed and carried out most of the experiments described in the manuscript. With input from other co-authors, I analyzed data, and prepared the manuscript.
- IV. I designed experiments and supervised the work together with KF. With input from other co-authors, I analyzed data and prepared the manuscript.

1. Preface

Cell division (cytokinesis) is a dynamic, fundamental, and sophisticated life process. In all organisms, this process needs to be executed very precisely. In bacteria, this complex task is carried out by a macromolecular machine called the divisome, the assembly of which is directed by a protein, FtsZ. FtsZ polymerizes into a ring-shaped cytoskeletal structure the 'Z ring' that serves as a scaffold to recruit other cell division proteins, and coordinates peptidoglycan (PG) synthesis and membrane constriction, eventually resulting in cell constriction .

Cell division is mainly regulated by controlling formation of the Z ring, but despite many years of research, the molecular mechanisms are not well understood. Additionally, it remains largely unclear how cell division is regulated in the largest bacterial phylum, Actinobacteria. The phylum includes pathogenic bacteria such as *Corynebacterium diphtheriae* and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and bacteria with industrial significance such as *Corynebacterium glutamicum* and *Streptomyces spp*. These bacteria lack homologs of the proteins known to control Z-ring assembly in conventional models, such as in *Escherichia coli* and *Bacillus subtilis* (discussed further in section 7). The main goal of this thesis work is to shed light into the control mechanisms of Z-ring formation and cell division in Actinobacteria. To achieve this goal, I have utilized *Streptomyces venezuelae* as a model system (discussed in section 7.1).

Here, I present first an overview of the bacterial cell division process (section 2-6). Since my work revolves around FtsZ and it is the principle driver of cell division in most bacteria, I discuss current understanding on the nature and function of FtsZ (section 3 and 4). My work also involves other cell division proteins and regulators of this process, therefore a background from the conventional models is discussed in section 5 and 6. In section 7, I discuss what is known about cell division in Actinobacteria and *Streptomyces*. In the final part, I discuss the results and analysis of my PhD research projects and put them in perspective (in sections 9 and 10).

2. Bacterial cell division: an overview

Bacterial cell division is well studied in model organisms such as *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*. Many reviews describe recent insights into bacterial cell division (Haeusser & Margolin, 2016, Ortiz *et al.*, 2016, den Blaauwen *et al.*, 2017, Du & Lutkenhaus, 2017, Errington & Wu, 2017, Mahone & Goley, 2020). Here, cell division in *E. coli* is presented as an example.

In *E. coli*, three phases can be distinguished in the cell division process, as shown in Fig. 1.

- 1) First, under spatial and temporal control (discussed in section 6), FtsZ polymerizes into a ring-shaped structure the Z ring, at the future division site (mid cell). The ring is attached to the cytoplasmic membrane with the aid of tethering proteins (discussed in section 5.1.1), forming a complex called the proto-ring.
- 2) Second, the proto-ring recruits other cell division proteins, such as proteins involved in cell wall synthesis and proteins involved in regulation (discussed in sections 5.1 and 5.2) to form a mature divisome complex.
- 3) Third, the divisome complex in coordination with septal peptidoglycan synthesis splits the cell into two.



Figure 1. Schematic representation of bacterial cell division in *E. coli.* A) Typical *E. coli* cell showing cytoplasmic FtsZ and chromosomal DNA organized in a nucleoid. B) Following chromosome replication and segregation, FtsZ organizes into the Z ring at mid cell and is anchored to the membrane forming the 'proto-ring'. C) The proto-ring further recruits additional proteins forming a mature divisome that in coordination with a peptidoglycan synthesis machinery constricts the membrane and forms a septum. D) Eventually, a cell is separated into two daughter cells.

3. FtsZ: the principle cell division protein

3.1. Historical perspective

In 1960s, Van De Putte and others isolated temperature-sensitive *E. coli* cell division mutants, that later led to the identification of several genes involved in cell division (Van De Putte *et al.*, 1964, Hirota *et al.*, 1968). These conditionally lethal mutations that produced filamentous cells at non-permissive temperature were designated as *fts* (*f*ilament-forming *t*emperature *s*ensitive). One of the mutated genes was later identified and named *ftsZ* by Lutkenhaus *et al.* (Lutkenhaus *et al.*, 1980). Subsequently, Bi and Lutkenhaus demonstrated that FtsZ forms a ring structure at the cell division site and suggested that it may act as a cytoskeletal protein (Bi & Lutkenhaus, 1991).

3.2. Conservation of FtsZ

FtsZ is present in almost all bacteria, with a few exceptions like the members of the Planctomycetes, Verrucomicrobia and Chlamydiae (PVC) superphylum (Rivas-Marin *et al.*, 2016). In addition, while many of the Mycoplasmatales contain *ftsZ*, *Ureaplasma urealyticum* has lost it (Vedyaykin *et al.*, 2017). It is still unclear and poorly understood how cell division occurs in these species lacking *ftsZ*. FtsZ is also found in the Euryarchaeal group of Archaea, plant chloroplasts, and mitochondria of many eukaryotes (Margolin, 2005).

3.3. FtsZ as a drug target

In order to address the emerging global antibiotic resistance problem, development of new drugs and identifying targets with novel modes of action is of high priority. Because of its wide conservation in bacteria, FtsZ protein has been a very attractive antibacterial drug target (Casiraghi *et al.*, 2020). Several low-molecular weight molecules have been described that target FtsZ, suggesting that it can be utilized as a drug target. One example is the benzamide derivative PC190723 that is validated to be effective against staphylococcal infection in mice model (Haydon *et al.*, 2008).

3.4. Structure

FtsZ, a tubulin homolog, is a self-activating GTPase that can bind to and hydrolyze GTP (de Boer *et al.*, 1992, RayChaudhuri & Park, 1992, Mukherjee *et al.*, 1993). It has a conserved glycine-rich G-box motif [GGGTGTG], similar to the tubulin signature motif [(A/G)GGTG(S/A)G]. Though the amino acid sequence identity between FtsZ and tubulins is relatively low (10 -18%), the first crystal structure of FtsZ at 2.8 Å resolution from *Methanococcus jannaschii* revealed high structural similarity (Löwe & Amos, 1998, van den Ent *et al.*, 2001). Strikingly, even though *E. coli* is a widely used model to study cell division, crystal structures of *E. coli* FtsZ bound to, GDP (at 1.35 Å) and to GTP (resolution of 1.4 Å) have been deduced only very recently (Schumacher *et al.*, 2020).

Based on crystal structures, the central globular part of FtsZ consists of two independent domains connected by a central core helix H7 (Löwe & Amos, 1998) (Fig. 2). The N-terminal GTPase domain has a characteristic Rossmann fold and the tubulin signature motif necessary for GTP-binding and hydrolysis. The C-terminal activation domain contains the 'synergy' or 'T7 loop' which associates with the GTPase domain in the N-terminal domain of the next subunit in a protofilament to form the active site for GTP hydrolysis (Löwe & Amos, 1998). The next ~ 50 amino acids following the activation domain are highly variable across bacterial species and can act as a flexible linker. At the C-terminal end is a highly conserved peptide (~ 17 amino acids) that has been implicated in interaction between FtsZ and several regulatory proteins, such as FtsA, ZipA, ClpX, MinC, EzrA and SepF (Erickson *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 2. Ribbon cartoon of the homology model of *S. coelicolor* **FtsZ.** The C-terminal activation domain and H7 central helix, including the T7 loop, are shown in blue; the N-terminal GTPase domain, and the bound nucleotide are in green and red, respectively. The hypervariable flexible linker and the C-terminal conserved peptide are not shown. S and H indicate strands and helices, respectively. The model is based on the crystal structure of *M. tuberculosis* FtsZ (PDB:1RQ7) and the structure is labeled according to the common nomenclature for the tubulin/FtsZ family of GTPase by Nogales *et al* (Nogales *et al.*, 1998) (Reproduced from (Sen *et al.*, 2019), with permission).

3.5. Cooperative assembly of FtsZ

In vitro, FtsZ readily assembles into 'protofilaments' in a GTP-dependent manner (Bramhill & Thompson, 1994, Mukherjee & Lutkenhaus, 1994, Mukherjee & Lutkenhaus, 1998). During this assembly, FtsZ monomers interact in a head-to-tail manner, such that the T7 synergy loop of one FtsZ subunit associates with the GTP binding pocket of another subunit. This interaction at the longitudinal interfaces of subunits creates the active site for GTP hydrolysis (Fig. 3A).



Figure 3. Polymerization–associated conformational switch in a single-stranded protofilament. A) The conformational switch allows addition of a free subunit (closed form; in pink) at the bottom end of the growing filament (kinetic plus end). The binding of the monomer switches conformation to open form in the filament (in green). Upon GTP hydrolysis, subunit dissociation occurs from the other end (kinetic minus end). The dissociated subunits change back to closed form, exchange nucleotide and bind to the growing filament. B) Two conformations of FtsZ (from *Staphylococcus aureus*), as a free monomer "closed form" (in pink; PDB:2RHL) and in association with the polymer "open form" (in green; PDB:3VOB) are superimposed. The PC190723 inhibitor (see section 3.3) is shown in red in the open form of FtsZ. (A. Image courtesy of Veronica Ekdahl, B. Reproduced from (Du & Lutkenhaus, 2019), with permission).

GTP hydrolysis occurs within the protofilament and GDP-bound FtsZ tends to depolymerize (Mukherjee & Lutkenhaus, 1998, Scheffers *et al.*, 2002). The nucleotide is then exchanged for GTP in monomeric FtsZ, which in turn leads to re-polymerization of FtsZ monomers into protofilaments (Fig. 3A). Thus the polymerization is GTP-dependent and highly dynamic (Mukherjee & Lutkenhaus, 1998). Several factors such as salt, pH, and multivalent cations such as Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} and DEAE-dextran affect FtsZ assembly *in vitro* (Erickson *et al.*, 2010). *In vitro*, at a high FtsZ concentration, the linear single-stranded polymers interconnect forming higher-order structures with extensive lateral interaction between the protofilaments (Chen & Erickson, 2005, Esue *et al.*, 2005). The physiological relevance of the lateral interactions between protofilaments are not well understood (Krupka & Margolin, 2018), but a recent study suggests that these interactions are critical for the assembly of a functional Z ring *in vivo* (Guan *et al.*, 2018).

Even under *in vitro* conditions when FtsZ assembles into single-stranded protofilaments, it displays cooperativity (Caplan & Erickson, 2003, Chen *et al.*, 2005). Cooperative assembly exhibits several features, such as an initial nucleation stage characterized by a kinetic lag at low protein concentration, and a growth or elongation stage that requires a critical concentration of FtsZ monomers for polymer assembly. Cooperative assembly is a common phenomenon in multi-stranded biological polymers (Oosawa & Kasai, 1962). Therefore, it is puzzling how FtsZ protofilaments that are one subunit thick can display cooperativity.

To explain cooperativity in single-stranded filaments, an allosteric model has been suggested. The model suggests that the subunits exist in two different conformations and that the conformational change approbate subunits to bind to oligomers with high affinity and to monomers with low affinity, thereby allowing cooperative assembly of single-stranded protofilaments (Michie & Löwe, 2006, Dajkovic *et al.*, 2008, Huecas *et al.*, 2008, Miraldi *et al.*, 2008). The model is confirmed by a recent study wherein FtsZ has been crystallized in two conformations: closed form (as a free monomer) and open form (in filaments) ((Wagstaff *et al.*, 2017), Fig. 3B). The study suggests that the polymerizationassociated conformational switch of FtsZ between these two conformations involves opening of a hydrophobic cleft between α helix H7 and the C-terminal activation domain. The switch allows subunits to be added to one end of the protofilaments and dissociate from the other end, which is the basis for the treadmilling of FtsZ filaments ((Loose & Mitchison, 2014, Ramirez-Diaz *et al.*, 2018), (Fig. 3A)).

The polarity of treadmilling FtsZ filaments has been recently identified. Considering the N-terminal GTPase domain as top surface and the C-terminal activation domain as bottom surface, the study by Du *et al* found that subunits in closed forms are added to the bottom end of the filament and thus the kinetic plus end, and following GTP hydrolysis subunits dissociate from other end (kinetic minus end) ((Wagstaff *et al.*, 2017, Du *et al.*, 2018), Fig. 3A). In paper I, we describe *ftsZ* mutations that influence cooperative assembly.

3.6. FtsZ localization in the cell - Dynamic filaments, rings, and helices

Using immunoelectron microscopy, Bi and Lutkenhaus, showed for the first time that FtsZ assembles in a ring-shaped pattern at the future division site in *E. coli* (Bi & Lutkenhaus, 1991). Later, FtsZ rings were also visualized in *B. subtilis* utilizing immunofluorescence microscopy (Levin & Losick, 1996). Subsequently, labelling of FtsZ and other cell division proteins with fluorescent proteins, such as with green

fluorecent protein (GFP) and others, it has been possible to confirm earlier studies, and also to perform live cell imaging (Ma *et al.*, 1996, Schneider & Basler, 2016).

In recent years, data from fluorescence-based super-resolution methods such as 3Dstructured illumination microscopy (3D-SIM), photo-activated localization microscopy (PALM), stochastic optical reconstruction microscopy (STORM), and/or stimulated emission depletion (STED) microscopy, suggest that the Z ring is rather a discontinuous structure. In this model of Z-ring organization, loosely connected FtsZ filaments are heterogeneously distributed in a bead-like pattern around the entire ring (Haeusser & Margolin, 2016, Du & Lutkenhaus, 2019, McQuillen & Xiao, 2020). However, more studies are required to conclusively determine the ultrastructure of the Z ring.

The FtsZ filaments in the discontinuous Z ring are highly dynamic as suggested by fluorescence recovery after photobleaching (FRAP) studies. The results show rapid exchange of FtsZ subunits from a cytoplasmic pool to the Z ring, with a turnover of 9 seconds in *E. coli* (Stricker *et al.*, 2002) and about 8 seconds in *B. subtilis* (Anderson *et al.*, 2004). Advanced imaging has revealed that dynamic FtsZ polymers at the Z ring undergo rapid treadmilling, leading to a circumferential movement at the division site (Bisson-Filho *et al.*, 2017, Yang *et al.*, 2017).

In addition to the dynamic rings above, FtsZ can also assemble into non-ring structures *in vivo*, such as spirals and helices. Intriguingly, though not so clearly understood, it seems that these non-ring spiral structures are utilised by cells for normal growth and development. Ben-Yehuda and Losick reported that during sporulation in *B. subtilis*, the Z ring switches from medial position to two polar Z rings via transient helical structures (Ben-Yehuda & Losick, 2002). It has also been shown that dynamic and moving FtsZ helices are part of the assembly pathway leading to the formation of regular Z rings in both *E. coli* and *B. subtilis* (Thanedar & Margolin, 2004, Peters *et al.*, 2007). Other data indicate that the FtsZ helices could be involved in remodelling of the Z ring *in vivo*. For example, the assembly of multiple Z rings during sporulation in *S. coelicolor* appeared to involve the formation and remodelling of helical FtsZ intermediates (Grantcharova *et al.*, 2005). Therefore, it is plausible to think that the formation of the dynamic helices could be an inherent property of FtsZ in these organisms. In paper I, we describe the nature of spiral-shaped FtsZ assemblies formed due to a mutation in *S. venezuelae* FtsZ.

4. What drives cell constriction?

Over the years, one of the questions about the function of Z ring has been whether it generates force for cell constriction during division. In relation to this, the "Z ring centric" model has been proposed which suggests that FtsZ ring works actively in membrane constriction and the peptidoglycan synthesis (PG) passively follows behind, mainly due to FtsZ's intrinsic GTPase activity and its dynamic polymerization property (Erickson *et al.*, 2010, Erickson & Osawa, 2017). One of the bases for this model comes from reconstitution experiments wherein fluorescently labelled FtsZ bound to a lipid bilayer, when placed inside liposomes in the presence of GTP, promotes moderate constriction (Osawa *et al.*, 2008). Further, in the presence of the membrane tether FtsA, complete liposome fission was observed (Osawa & Erickson, 2013). Similarly, FtsZ polymerized in the presence of GTP could shrink permeable vesicles containing the membrane anchor ZipA (Cabre *et al.*, 2013). These *in vitro* observations suggest that FtsA, ZipA and FtsZ could self-organize and may provide constrictive force *in vivo*. A question remains: Is this FtsZ-derived force responsible for driving cell constriction *in vivo*?

Fluorescence microscopy-based studies show that FtsZ leaves the septum before the cell wall remodeling factors, implying that FtsZ cannot constrict the membrane, at least not at the final stage of septum closure (Söderström et al., 2014, Söderström et al., 2016). In E. coli, altering FtsZ assembly dynamics, including GTPase activity (thereby treadmilling) or FtsZ concentration had no effect on constriction rate (septum closure rate), suggesting that membrane constriction is not rate-limited by FtsZ (Coltharp et al., 2016, Yang et al., 2017). In addition, the cell constriction rate is proportional to the cell elongation rate, which is governed by PG synthesis, indicating that PG synthesis plays a limiting role in septum closure (Coltharp et al., 2016). However, in *B. subtilis*, treadmilling rate governs the rate of PG synthesis and cell division (Bisson-Filho et al., 2017). Therefore, it is still puzzling what drives membrane constriction. A recent model suggesting that a combined force generated by FtsZ pulling from inside and PG assembly pushing the membrane from outside maybe sufficient to overcome turgor pressure and thus complete septation (Erickson & Osawa, 2017, Osawa & Erickson, 2018). However, further work is required to clarify what exactly drives cell constriction.

5. The Fellowship of the Z ring

As mainly studied in *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*, the Z ring at the future division site acts as a scaffold and recruits other divisome proteins in a hierarchial manner (Du & Lutkenhaus, 2017, Errington & Wu, 2017, Du & Lutkenhaus, 2019, McQuillen & Xiao, 2020). At first, the early proteins are recruited, such as FtsA, ZipA, SepF, Zap proteins, and FtsEX. After this initial assembly, several proteins arrive at the division site, namely FtsK, FtsQ, FtsL, FtsB, FtsW, FtsI and FtsN, also referred to as late proteins, in turn forming a mature divisome complex. Finally, the mature divisome constricts the cell membrane in coordination with peptidoglycan synthesis to complete cell division. Below, I summarize various divisome proteins that participate in the hierarchial assembly of the divisome.

5.1. Early proteins

5.1.1. FtsZ anchoring proteins - FtsA, ZipA and SepF

In *E. coli*, FtsA which belongs to actin family of proteins, functions as a membrane tether for FtsZ (Pichoff & Lutkenhaus, 2005, Conti *et al.*, 2018). FtsA is a widely conserved cell division protein, but it is absent in archaea and some bacterial genera including *Mycobacterium* and *Streptomyces* (McCormick, 2009, Ortiz *et al.*, 2016).

The other membrane anchoring protein in *E. coli*, ZipA (*Z* interacting protein *A*), is an essential protein, but it is poorly conserved outside the Gammaproteobacteria (Ortiz *et al.*, 2016). ZipA interacts via its C terminus with FtsZ (Hale *et al.*, 2000), and this specific interaction protects FtsZ from being degraded by ClpXP (Pazos *et al.*, 2013). Recent studies suggest that ZipA acts as a linker between the cytosolic Z ring and PG synthases (Pazos *et al.*, 2018).

SepF (*Septum Forming*) on the other hand is a highly conserverved protein across Gram-positive species. It interacts with itself and with FtsZ *in vivo*, and localizes to the nascent division site in a FtsZ-dependent manner (Hamoen *et al.*, 2006, Ishikawa *et al.*, 2006). The N-terminal domain of SepF contains a membrane-binding domain, whereas the C-terminal part comprises the FtsZ-binding site (Singh *et al.*, 2008, Duman *et al.*, 2013). In *B. subtilis*, SepF is essential in cells lacking either FtsA or

EzrA (Hamoen *et al.*, 2006, Ishikawa *et al.*, 2006). The cell division defect in *ftsA* null mutants can be complemented by overexpressing SepF (Ishikawa *et al.*, 2006). SepF organizes FtsZ protofilaments into higher order structures *in vitro* (Gundogdu *et al.*, 2011). These facts together with structural analysis suggests that SepF may have an overlapping function with FtsA in the Z ring assembly (Duman *et al.*, 2013). In corynebacteria and mycobacteria, which lack FtsA, SepF is essential for cell division (Gola *et al.*, 2015, Sogues *et al.*, 2020).

5.1.2. Z-ring associated proteins

The Z-ring associated proteins (ZapA, ZapB, ZapC, ZapD, and ZapE), have functionally redundant roles in stabilizing Z-ring assembly (Huang *et al.*, 2013, Ortiz *et al.*, 2016)). While ZapA is highly conserved among bacteria, ZapB-E are restricted to gammaproteobacteria. ZapA is a positive regulator of FtsZ assembly that directly binds to FtsZ and promotes initial FtsZ assembly and stability of the Z ring (Gueiros-Filho & Losick, 2002, Low *et al.*, 2004). In addition, ZapA recruits ZapB to the divison site (Galli & Gerdes, 2010), wherein ZapB participates in releasing FtsZ from mid cell before septum closure (Pazos *et al.*, 2013). Similarly, ZapC interacts directly with the globular core of FtsZ (Schumacher *et al.*, 2016), promotes lateral interaction between FtsZ polymers and supresses GTPase activity *in vitro* (Hale *et al.*, 2011). ZapD binds to the C-terminal tail of FtsZ and bundles FtsZ at mid cell in an FtsZ-dependent manner (Durand-Heredia *et al.*, 2012, Roach *et al.*, 2016). In contrast to other Zaps, ZapE is an ATPase which in the presence of ATP destabilizes FtsZ polymers *in vitro* (Marteyn *et al.*, 2014).

5.1.3. FtsEX

FtsEX is widely conserved among bacterial species and is required for recruitment of downstream division proteins to the Z ring (for a recent review (Pichoff *et al.*, 2019)). It is an ATP-binding casette (ABC) transporter-like complex comprising of FtsE (nucleotide-binding domain) and FtsX (transmembrane domain). It antagonises FtsA for the hierarchial recruitment of divisome proteins and plays a regulatory role in cell wall hydrolysis (Yang *et al.*, 2011, Du *et al.*, 2016).

5.2. Late proteins

5.2.1. FtsK family of DNA translocases

The FtsK family of translocases have a wide distribution across bacterial species. FtsK is a multidomain protein of which the N-terminal domain serves to localize the protein to division septum and is essential for septum constriction (Wang & Lutkenhaus, 1998, Bisicchia *et al.*, 2013), whereas the C-terminal domain acts as an ATP-dependent DNA translocase (Yu *et al.*, 1998, Sivanathan *et al.*, 2006). FtsK in *E. coli* and its paralogue SpoIIIE in *B. subtilis* are involved in translocation of chromosome away from division septum and in resolving intercatenated or dimerized chromosome (Besprozvannaya & Burton, 2014, Crozat *et al.*, 2014).

5.2.2. FtsQ (DivIB), FtsL and FtsB (DivIC)

Conserved among bacteria, FtsQ, FtsL, and FtsB in *E. coli* and their homologs DivIB, FtsL and DivIC in *B. subtilis*, respectively, are bitopic membrane proteins with single cytoplasmic, transmembrane and periplasmic domains (Kureisaite-Ciziene *et al.*, 2018). In the hierarchical divisome assembly process, the FtsQLB subcomplex is recruited to the divisome by FtsK (Buddelmeijer & Beckwith, 2004). The periplasmic domain of FtsQ consists of two subdomains: α subdomain of FtsQ interacts with FtsK and β subdomain is involved in interaction with many divisome proteins including FtsL and FtsB (van den Ent *et al.*, 2008). For a long time, FtsQLB complex was believed to have scaffolding function, however a recent study suggests that the complex has a role in regulation of septal PG synthesis (den Blaauwen & Luirink, 2019). A study in *E. coli* shows that the FtsQLB sub-complex inhibits the transpeptidase domain of penicillin binding protein PBP3, suggesting that the subcomplex represses cell division until mature divisome is formed (Boes *et al.*, 2019).

5.2.3. FtsW and FtsI

FtsW is a highly conserved, transmembrane protein belonging to the SEDS (*shape*, *e*longation, *d*ivision, and *s*porulation) family (Meeske *et al.*, 2016). *In vitro* studies suggested that FtsW is a transporter (flippase) of lipid II (the peptidoglycan precursor) (Mohammadi *et al.*, 2011), and that it's interaction with lipid II is regulated by the cognate PBP3 (encoded by *ftsI*) (Leclercq *et al.*, 2017). Recent studies revealed that FtsW is a peptidoglycan polymerase that polymerizes lipid II into PG only in the presence of its cognate PBP (Taguchi *et al.*, 2019).

5.2.4. FtsN

FtsN, found only in enteric bacteria and *Haemophilus* spp., is the last known essential protein to be recruited at the division site and is considered as a trigger for cell constriction in *E. coli* (Du & Lutkenhaus, 2017). It is a bitopic integral membrane protein with a small cytoplasmic N-terminal domain that interacts with FtsA, and a large periplasmic domain containing a C-terminal 'SPOR' domain that binds to PG strands lacking stem peptides formed by the action of amidases (Weiss, 2015). FtsN allosterically activates constriction via interactions with FtsA in the cytoplasm and with the FtsQLB complex in the periplasm (Liu *et al.*, 2015, Pichoff *et al.*, 2018).

6. Regulation of cell division

The Z ring is placed with great precision at the future division site due to spatiotemporal regulation of FtsZ assembly. In *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*, two negatively acting systems, the Min system, and the Nucleoid Occlusion (NO) system, ensure proper placement of the Z ring. Although many bacteria utilize one or both systems for Z-ring placement, in several bacteria these are either absent or redundant in function, and additional mechanisms are also involved in regulating Z-ring assembly. Below, I have briefly described the Min and NO systems and some other regulators from different bacteria.

6.1. Min system

In *E. coli*, the Min system comprises the MinC, MinD and MinE proteins, which prevent asymmetric divisions and help positioning the Z ring at mid cell by inhibiting FtsZ polymerization at other positions (reviewed in (Lutkenhaus & Du, 2017, Ramm *et al.*, 2019)). MinC, the primary inhibitor of Z-ring formation, consists of two functional domains (Cordell *et al.*, 2001), of which, the N-terminal domain interacts directly with FtsZ and inhibits assembly of FtsZ polymers, and the C-terminal domain interacts with MinD (Hu *et al.*, 1999, Dajkovic *et al.*, 2008). MinD is an ATPase that in ATP-bound form causes the MinCD complex to adhere to the cytoplasmic membrane and block FtsZ polymerization in the proximity (Hu & Lutkenhaus, 2003, Szeto *et al.*, 2003). MinE binds MinD, displaces MinC, stimulates ATPase activity of MinD, and thereby releases the MinCD complex from the membrane (Loose *et al.*, 2008, Park *et al.*, 2012). The dynamics of MinE causes MinC and MinD to oscillate from pole to pole, resulting in higher average concentration of MinCD at poles and lower at the middle of the cell, and thereby inhibiting polar FtsZ assembly.

In contrast to *E. coli*, *B. subtilis* lacks MinE and has only MinC and MinD. In *B. subtilis*, DivIVA, a protein that senses negative membrane curvature, localizes MinCD to the poles via an adapter protein MinJ (Bramkamp *et al.*, 2008, Patrick & Kearns, 2008, Lenarcic *et al.*, 2009). Thus, unlike in *E. coli*, in *Bacillus* Min proteins do not oscillate.

6.2. Nucleoid occlusion (NO) system

Another important spatial regulatory system is the Nucleoid Occlusion (NO system) (reviewed in (Schumacher, 2017)). Nucleoid occlusion is mediated by proteins SlmA (in *E. coli*) and Noc (in *B. subtilis*) that inhibit Z-ring assembly over the chromosome (the nucleoid) (Wu & Errington, 2004, Bernhardt & de Boer, 2005). Intriguingly, although SlmA and Noc show no sequence homology, they both bind to specific DNA sequences that are distributed on the chromosome except around the terminus region and occupy mid cell position during the late stages of chromosome segregation (Cho *et al.*, 2011, Tonthat *et al.*, 2013). This creates a mid cell region free of SlmA and Noc towards the final stages of chromosome partitioning, allowing there the formation of Z ring.

SImA and Noc, however, have different modes of action. SImA binds to a SImAbinding sequence (SBS) in DNA and also directly attaches to the C-terminal tail of FtsZ (Schumacher, 2017). The interaction between SImA and SBS-motifs in DNA increases the affinity of SImA towards FtsZ. *In vitro*, SImA depolymerizes FtsZ protofilaments independently of the GTPase activity of FtsZ (Cabre *et al.*, 2015). In contrast, Noc binds to the membrane via its N-terminus where it recruits the DNA and is suggested to create physical crowding in the space between the membrane and DNA that would in turn block cell division (Adams *et al.*, 2015).

6.3. Alternative systems in some organisms

Many bacteria lack Noc/SlmA and/or Min protein homologues. Recent studies have revealed additional negative and positive Z-ring positioning mechanisms in, for example, *Caulobacter crescentus, Myxococcus xanthus*, and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (Hajduk *et al.*, 2016, Schumacher, 2017).

6.3.1. Caulobacter crescentus: MipZ

In *C. crescentus*, MipZ (*Mid* cell positioning of FtsZ) establishes bipolar MipZ gradient analogous to Min system (Thanbichler & Shapiro, 2006). MipZ interacts with chromosome partitioning protein ParB at the origin (*ori*) region of the chromosome, forming dimers. The intrinsic ATPase activity of MipZ allows the dimers to dissociate and then they rebind to surrounding DNA wherein they inhibit Z-ring formation (Kiekebusch *et al.*, 2012).

6.3.2. Myxococcus xanthus: PomZ

In *M. xanthus*, PomZ (*Positioning at Mid cell of FtsZ*) positively influences Z-ring positioning. PomZ localizes to mid cell, recruits FtsZ and stabilizes the Z ring (Treuner-Lange *et al.*, 2013). In another study, it has been found that PomZ forms a complex with two previously uncharacterized proteins, PomX and PomY, and that this complex directly recruits FtsZ to mid cell and stimulates Z-ring assembly (Schumacher *et al.*, 2017).

6.3.3. Streptococcus pneumoniae: MapZ

In S. pneumoniae, MapZ (Mid cell Anchored Protein Z) or LocZ (Localising at mid cell of FtsZ) localizes at mid cell and recruits FtsZ (Fleurie *et al.*, 2014, Holeckova *et al.*, 2014).

6.4. Other regulators

In addition to the above mentioned regulators, there are many other factors that affect FtsZ polymerization and eventual Z-ring assembly by various mechanisms. However, with the limitation of the scope of this thesis, only some regulators are briefly described below. For others, such as, response to DNA damage (including the SOS-inducible SulA), levels of FtsZ in the cell, cell size, nutrient availibility, and stress, which generally have an effect on the assembly of Z rings, I refer to reviews (Adams & Errington, 2009, Haeusser & Margolin, 2016).

6.4.1. EzrA (Extra Z rings A)

EzrA is conserved throughout low-GC Gram-positive bacteria. In *B. subtilis*, the loss of *ezrA* leads to extra Z rings, at medial as well as polar sites and overexpression of *ezrA*, blocks Z-ring assembly, suggesting that EzrA is a negative regulator of FtsZ assembly (Levin *et al.*, 1999, Haeusser *et al.*, 2004). EzrA domain structure shows a single amino-terminal transmembrane domain followed by four coil-coiled (CC) domains (Land *et al.*, 2014). While the transmembrane domain functions in the localization of EzrA at the membrane, the first two CC domains play a role in inhibiting FtsZ assembly at poles and the last two CC domains modulate interaction of EzrA with FtsZ throughout the cell (Land *et al.*, 2014). In *S. aureus*, EzrA is also involved in coordinating cell wall synthesis with cell division in order to maintain cell size (Jorge *et al.*, 2011).
6.4.2. ClpXP

ClpXP is a proteolytic machinery found in most bacteria that degrades damaged, misfolded, or unneeded proteins. It consists of two components: ClpX - the substrate recognizer that unfolds and translocates the substrate to ClpP - the peptidase (Olivares *et al.*, 2018). ClpXP is considered to be a negative regulator of Z-ring assembly in *E. coli* and *B. subtilis* (Ortiz *et al.*, 2016). *In vitro*, ClpXP binds and degrades FtsZ monomers and also GTP-induced FtsZ polymers (Camberg *et al.*, 2009). *In vivo*, overexpression of ClpXP blocks Z-ring formation (Weart *et al.*, 2005, Camberg *et al.*, 2009).

7. Cell division in Actinobacteria

Actinobacteria is a major phylum in the domain *Bacteria*. The phylum comprises diverse groups of Gram-positive bacteria. It is phylogenetically close to another Gram-positive phylum Firmicutes, but differs from the latter in having a high GC content in DNA (Stackebrandt & Schumann, 2006, Goodfellow, 2012). Members of the Actinobacteria phylum have diverse morphology, ranging from cocci (e.g., *Micrococcus*) or rod-coccoid (e.g., *Arthrobacter*) to fragmenting hyphal forms (e.g., Nocardia spp.) or mycelium (e.g., Streptomyces, Frankia) (Gao & Gupta, 2012, Barka et al., 2016). Bacteria of this phylum typically grow by zonal assembly of the cell wall at the cell poles (polar growth). In rod-shaped Actinobacteria, cell elongation occurs at cell poles generated by cell division, while in mycelial forms, this occurs by tip extension in combination with hyphal branching. Many, but far from all, Actinobacteria display developmental life cycles and produce spores (Gao & Gupta, 2012). The Actinobacteria are found in a wide range of ecological habitats. including terrestrial or aquatic and marine environments (e.g., Streptomyces spp., Rhodococcus spp.), plant symbionts (e.g., Frankia spp.), plant or animal pathogens (e.g., Corvnebacterium, Mycobacterium, Nocardia spp), and gastrointestinal commensals (e.g., Bifidobacterium spp.) (Barka et al., 2016).

An updated taxonomy of the Actinobacteria phylum consists of six classes, namely, Acidimicrobiia, Actinobacteria, Coriobacteriia, Nitrilruptoria, Rubrobacteria and Thermoleophilia (Gao & Gupta, 2012, Ludwig *et al.*, 2012). The class Actinobacteria represents bacteria that have industrial significance as producers of antibiotics and secondary metabolites, such as *Streptomyces* spp., and important human pathogens within the genera *Corynebacterium* and *Mycobacterium* (Gao & Gupta, 2012).

Actinobacterial species such as *Corynebacterium*, *Mycobacterium* and *Streptomyces* spp. have been extensively studied for industrial and medical purposes, but much of the molecular processes in these organisms are not clearly understood. For example, proteins involved in the regulation of cell division, and particularly in the control of Z-ring assembly, are not clear. Further, the control mechanisms of cell division differs greatly between Actinobacteria and conventional model bacteria. Though, most of the core divisome proteins from *E. coli* and/or *B. subtilis*, such as FtsZ, FtsEX, FtsK, FtsQ, FtsL, FtsB, FtsW, FtsI and SepF are conserved in Actinobacteria, proteins known to be involved in anchoring

and assembly of the Z ring, such as FtsA, ZipA, ZapA-E, EzrA and proteins involved in Z-ring positioning, such as MinCDE, SlmA and Noc, are all absent or their homologs have not yet been identified (Flärdh & Buttner, 2009, McCormick, 2009, Jakimowicz & van Wezel, 2012, Donovan & Bramkamp, 2014, Baranowski *et al.*, 2019). A brief summary of the control and formation of Z rings during cell division in *Corynebacterium* and *Mycobacterium* is presented below. Cell division and it's regulation in *Streptomyces* is covered in sections 7.2 -7.3.

In Corynebacterium glutamicum, SepF is a membrane anchor of the Z ring (Sogues et al., 2020). It localizes at the division site and is required for Z-ring assembly, thus forming an essential component of divisome. The study by Sogues et al. showed that for membrane anchoring, an interaction between SepF and FtsZ is necessary and that during this interaction two FtsZ monomers bind to the pocket formed by a symmetric SepF homodimer (Sogues et al., 2020). Another protein FtsR has been shown to be a transcriptional activator of the expression of *ftsZ* (Kraxner *et al.*, 2019). It is also known that three serine/threonine kinases, PknA, PknB and PknL also regulate cell division via phosphorylation of FtsZ (Schultz et al., 2009). The sites of phosphorylation represent key regions in FtsZ, such as the GTP/GDP binding/hydrolysis site, interface for oligomerization and the C-terminal end that interacts with many division proteins (Donovan & Bramkamp, 2014). In another study, WhcD (homologous to S. coelicolor WhiB, see section 7.3) was found to be a global regulator role of division in C. glutamicum (Lee et al., 2017). In the study, it was shown that the transcription of division genes, *ftsI*, *ftsQ*, *ftsZ*, and *sepF* was significantly lowered (by 40-60%), suggesting that WhcD influences early stage of cell division. Another candidate suggested to have a role in Z-ring positioning is PldP. PldP localizes at the division site and its deletion results in a minicell phenotype while overexpression leads to increased cell length (Donovan et al., 2010). However, further work is required to confirm role of PldP in Z-ring positioning. In the same and a later study, it was also shown the chromosome segregation genes *parA* and *parB* influence the placement of Z rings at the division site (Donovan et al., 2010, Donovan et al., 2013).

Similarly, in mycobacteria, the spatial-temporal regulation of Z-ring assembly is not clearly known. As in corynebacteria, SepF is essential for cell division and it's localization is dependent on FtsZ (Gola *et al.*, 2015). Another division protein FtsW has been reported to directly interact with FtsZ via their C-termini, which possibly provides a link between divisome and cell wall synthesis components (Datta *et al.*, 2002, Datta *et al.*, 2006). The serine/threonine kinases, PknA and PknB have also been implicated to have role in cell division, as shown by cell morphological defects when the levels of these kinases were altered (Kang *et al.*, 2005). Another candidate in mycobacterial cell division is FipA, a protein that interacts with FtsZ *in vivo* and is phosphorylated by PknA (Sureka *et al.*, 2010). *fipA* deletion mutants showed elongated cells in comparison to wild-type suggesting effects on cell division. The

CrgA homologue in *Mycobacterium smegmatis* interacts with FtsZ, FtsI and FtsQ, and is a part of the divisome with a role in PG synthesis and cell shape morphogenesis (Plocinski *et al.*, 2011). A distant relative of MinD, Ssd, has been implicated in mycobacterial cell division since its overexpression leads to elongated cells (England *et al.*, 2011). In another mycobacterial study, morphological landmarks (as waveform troughs) formed on the cell surface were shown to mark the sites of future cell division, however the nature and the mechanism of formation of these troughs is not yet clear (Eskandarian *et al.*, 2017). Recently, a new protein, SepIVA, was identified to be involved in mycobacterial cell division. SepIVA is essential for viability, localizes to the division septum, and its depletion results in elongated cells (Wu *et al.*, 2018). *Streptomyces* genome also contains *sepIVA* and this has been investigated in Paper IV (see section 9.4). Overall, to reiterate, we still lack a good understanding on the control and formation of Z rings in these actinobacterial species.

7.1. Streptomyces spp. - life cycle and study models

Streptomycetes are ubiquitous soil-dwelling bacteria that share similarities in lifestyle with filamentous fungi. These bacteria have a linear and relatively large genome, typically of size ~ 8 -10 Mb, however streptomycetes with genome size as low as 5.18 Mb and as high as 11.9 Mb have also been reported (Harrison & Studholme, 2014). These organisms are natural factories of antibiotics and secondary metabolites. Not just from an industrial perspective but also to understand various molecular processes, several *Streptomyces* species, such as *S. coelicolor, S. griseus* and *S. lividans* have been used as model systems (Hopwood, 2007). Over the years, many streptomycete genomes have been sequenced, further allowing to dissect key molecular pathways (Harrison & Studholme, 2014).

Streptomycetes have a complex developmental life cycle (Fig. 4). A typical life cycle begins from spores that germinate upon nutrient availability and suitable conditions and grow by tip extension into branching filamentous hyphae (vegetative mycelium). In response to nutrient starvation or other signals, the vegetative hyphae enter a developmentally controlled formation of reproductive aerial hyphae that then divide into long chains of uninucleoid compartments, which subsequently develop into spores (Flärdh & Buttner, 2009, Elliot & Flärdh, 2020).



Figure 4. Illustration of developmental life cycle of Streptomyces spp. A spore germinates and grows out into a vegetative mycelium (vegetative growth). When exposed to unfavorable conditions, such as nutrient deprivation or other stimuli, the vegetative mycelium grows nto aerial hyphae. On the onset of sporulation, a putative basal septum is first laid above the subapical stem. Further, a ladder-like FtsZ ring assembles in the sporogenic compartment. Eventually the aerial hypha is divided and differentiated into chains of equally sized spores (reproductive growth and sporulation). FtsZ (in pink) is required for the formation of infrequent vegetative cross-walls and for the sporulation septa. (Image courtesy of Veronica Ekdahl). In contrast to most rod-shaped bacteria such as *E. coli* that grow by adding new PG at the lateral walls dependent on actin-like protein MreB (Shi *et al.*, 2018), *Streptomyces* spp. grow by hyphal tip extension (polar growth) and are independent of MreB. During polar growth in *Streptomyces*, the new PG material is added at the hyphal tips in a manner dependent on a tip-localizing protein, DivIVA (Flärdh, 2003, Hempel *et al.*, 2008). The polar growth appears to be orchestrated by a protein complex 'polarisome', constituted of three coiled-coil proteins DivIVA, FilP and Scy (Fuchino *et al.*, 2013, Holmes *et al.*, 2013). In *S. coelicolor*, two MreB homologs are found- MreB and Mbl. The MreB-like proteins are non-essential for viability and are instead involved in spore wall synthesis during sporulation in contrast to their function in rod-shaped bacteria (Heichlinger *et al.*, 2011, Kleinschnitz *et al.*, 2011).

Among streptomycetes, S. coelicolor is one of the most utilized models to study growth and development. Recently, Streptomyces venezuelae has emerged as a popular study model. S. venezuelae was identified in 1940s for being a natural source of the antibiotic chloramphenicol and its genome sequence has been obtained (Ehrlich et al., 1948, Pullan et al., 2011). In contrast to S. coelicolor, which differentiates only on solid medium and forms mycelial clumps in liquid cultures, S. venezuelae undergoes near-synchronous differentiation in liquid culture (Schlimpert et al., 2016) and this property has been a boon for many studies. The use of S. venezuelae circumvents problems, in 'omics' approaches, where surfacegrown cultures are problematic due to their developmental asynchrony and heterogeneity (Chater, 2016). Sporulation in submerged cultures has for example allowed the study of developmental regulators using microarray-based transcriptomics and chromosome immunoprecipitation sequencing (ChIP-seq) (Al-Bassam et al., 2014, Bush et al., 2016, Donczew et al., 2016). Another advantage of using S. venezuelae is that key proteins in developmental life cycle can be directly and continuously observed by combining time-lapse imaging with a microfluidic cell perfusion system (Schlimpert et al., 2016). Considering these advantages, I have utilized S. venezuelae as a model to investigate questions in relation to cell division.

7.2. Streptomyces cell division

The *Streptomyces* developmental life cycle involves at least two distinct types of cell division (Fig. 4). The first type is the formation of vegetative cross-walls (hyphal cross-walls), which lead to the formation of compartments in the vegetative hyphae but no physical detachment of cells from each other. The second type is the developmentally regulated sporulation septation that divides aerial hyphae into spore chains, eventually leading to physical separation of spores (Flärdh & Buttner, 2009, Jakimowicz & van Wezel, 2012). A third type of cell division has also been

suggested which occurs near the base of the aerial hypha, named the basal septum (Kwak *et al.*, 2001). The formation of the basal septum likely allows compartment-specific gene expression, either in sporogenic cell (region of aerial hyphae above basal septum) or in the subapical stem (region of aerial hyphae immediately below basal septum) (Dalton *et al.*, 2007, McCormick & Flärdh, 2012). Importantly, in all these cell divisions, FtsZ is always at the core, be it for the formation cross-walls in vegetative hyphae or for laying the basal septum, or for a developmentally controlled septation of aerial hyphae.

As for other actinobacterial species, while *Streptomyces* spp. contain core divisome proteins found in the rod-shaped models *E. coli* or *B. subtilis*, most proteins involved in the regulation of assembly and positioning of the Z ring are not clearly known yet. In contrast to conventional models, cell division in *Streptomyces* is non-essential for viability as shown by the dispensability of core cell division proteins such as FtsQ (DivIB), FtsL, FtsB (DivIC), FtsW, FtsI and FtsZ ((McCormick, 2009, Santos-Beneit *et al.*, 2017), and paper II). In paper II, we show that the core divisome proteins are not required for Z-ring assembly in *S. venezuelae*. Therefore, it remains to be shown what equivalent mechanisms or proteins are involved in the spatial and temporal control of Z-ring assembly in *Streptomyces*. Some candidates in this regulation are discussed below and in paper III.

7.2.1. SepF-like proteins

Streptomycetes lack obvious homologs of *E. coli* membrane-tethers FtsA and ZipA, and the only recognizable putative membrane-anchor for FtsZ in these organisms is SepF. Interestingly, three SepF-like proteins, SepF, SepF2 and SepF3 are found in *S. venezuelae* ((Schlimpert *et al.*, 2017) and paper III). All three SepF proteins have a conserved C-terminal domain, including residues involved in protein dimerization and interaction with FtsZ, as in the canonical SepF (Paper III). Using two-hybrid systems, it was found that three SepFs interacts with each other, but only SepF interacts with FtsZ, supporting the role of SepF in cell division (Schlimpert *et al.*, 2017). In paper III, we have investigated the different roles of these three SepF-like proteins in cell division (discussed in section 9.3).

7.2.2. SsgA-like proteins

Seven SsgA-like proteins (SALPs) have been identified in *S. coelicolor*, of which SsgA and SsgB are relevant in cell division (Jakimowicz & van Wezel, 2012). Studies of *ssgA* (sporulation of *Streptomyces griseus A*) and *ssgB* null mutants show that they fail to sporulate, suggesting their role in sporulation-specific cell division (van Wezel *et al.*, 2000, Keijser *et al.*, 2003). A model has been proposed in which SsgA facilitates the correct placement of SsgB at the future division sites. Once

localized, SsgB directly interacts with, recruits and co-localizes with FtsZ *in vivo*. SsgB promotes FtsZ polymerization *in vitro*, suggesting a role as positive regulator of FtsZ assembly (Willemse *et al.*, 2011).

7.2.3. Dynamin-like proteins

Dynamin-like proteins are found in many bacterial species, but their role has not yet been fully understood. In eukaryotes, dynamins function in a diverse range of cellular activities such as endocytosis and cytokinesis (Bramkamp, 2012, Ferguson & De Camilli, 2012). Two dynamin-like proteins, DynA and DynB, play an important role in sporulation specific cell division in *Streptomyces* (Schlimpert *et al.*, 2017). DynA and DynB are required for regular septation, and their proper recruitment and placement depend on FtsZ. Fluorescence microscopy of *dynAB* mutants shows that once FtsZ rings are placed at regular intervals in a sporulating hypha, DynA and DynB are required for stabilization of Z rings. In addition, proteinprotein interaction studies show that DynA and DynB interact both with each other and with SsgB, and DynB interacts with SepF2, thus providing indirect links via SsgB and SepFs to FtsZ (Schlimpert *et al.*, 2017).

7.2.4. SepG

SepG (formerly called YlmG) is a transmembrane protein found in Actinobacteria, Firmicutes and Cyanobacteria (Zhang *et al.*, 2016). In *Streptomyces*, SepG aids in proper localization of SsgB and thus the proper recruitment of FtsZ (Zhang *et al.*, 2016). However, more work will be needed to clarify the role of SepG in this complex cascade of cytokinesis.

7.2.5. CrgA

CrgA is a small integral membrane protein found in all actinomycetes. It has been reported to influence sporulation septation in *S. coelicolor*. Disruption of *crgA* leads to premature development of aerial hyphae and an increase in abundance of FtsZ rings, while its overexpression inhibits the FtsZ-ring formation (Del Sol *et al.*, 2006). These observations suggested that CrgA may act as a negative regulator of cell division, similar to cell division inhibitors such as MinC and EzrA, but the more recent work on mycobacterial CrgA rather indicates that it may contribute to stabilize the divisome. More work is needed to elucidate the role of CrgA in cell division.

7.2.6. ParAB proteins

The ParABS systems are involved in chromosome segregation in bacteria and archaea. ParA, an ATPase, interacts with ParB (a CTPase) bound to *parS* sites (bacterial centromeres), and thereby facilitates chromosome segregation and plasmid partitioning (Davey & Funnell, 1994, Soh *et al.*, 2019). In *Streptomyces*, ParAB proteins play a role in chromosome segregation (Jakimowicz *et al.*, 2007). Time-lapse fluorescence microscopy results suggest that the formation of Z rings in *parA* mutant is slightly delayed, while high-resolution structured illumination microscopy results show that Z-rings formed in *parB* mutant are often broken and not uniform, as compared in wild-type (Donczew *et al.*, 2016). These results indicate that ParAB proteins play an important role during Z-ring assembly.

7.3. Developmental control of cell division in *Streptomyces*

The developmental life cycle of *Streptomyces spp*. (Fig. 4) is controlled by two types of regulators, 'Bld' and 'Whi', named after the phenotypes of mutants lacking the regulators. Bld regulators are necessary for the formation of reproductive aerial hyphae from vegetative mycelium, while Whi regulators are required for the differentiation of aerial hyphae into mature spores. The *bld* mutants fail to produce aerial hyphae resulting in a 'bald' colony phenotype whereas the *whi* mutants fail to produce the characteristic dark grey spore pigment producing a 'white' phenotype (for reviews, see (Chater, 2001, Chater & Chandra, 2006, McCormick & Flärdh, 2012, Chandra & Chater, 2014, Bush *et al.*, 2015, Chater, 2016)).

Two examples of key regulators are BldD and WhiA/WhiB. The Bld regulator BldD functions as a global regulator of *Streptomyces* development. Upon forming a complex with the second messenger cyclic di-GMP (c-di-GMP), BldD controls many genes required for aerial hyphae formation and sporulation specific genes, thereby acting as a 'brake' to favor vegetative growth (Tschowri *et al.*, 2014, Bush *et al.*, 2015, Schumacher *et al.*, 2017). During the onset of sporulation, Whi regulators WhiA and WhiB work together to control a cascade of downstream genes required during sporulation, such as those for chromosome replication and segregation (e.g., *sffA* and *ftsK*), and sporulation septation (eg., *ftsW* and *ftsZ*) (Flärdh *et al.*, 1999, Bush *et al.*, 2013, Bush *et al.*, 2016).

In S. coelicolor, the expression of ftsZ is driven by three promoters, ftsZ1p, ftsZ2p and ftsZ3p that are located in the intergenic region between ftsQ and ftsZ (Flärdh *et al.*, 2000). During the first type of cell division (cross-wall formation during vegetative growth), ftsZ is expressed via promoters ftsZ1p and ftsZ3p. BldD binds

to the aerial hypha-specific developmental promoter *ftsZ2p* of *ftsZ* and represses its activity until the onset of sporulation (den Hengst *et al.*, 2010). However, during the second type of cell division, a strong up-regulation of *ftsZ* expression occurs in sporulating hyphae via the *ftsZ2p* promoter (Flärdh *et al.*, 2000). The requirement of *ftsZ2p* promoter during sporulation specific cell division in *S. venezuelae* is discussed in paper II. WhiA/WhiB-mediated activation of *ftsZ* and the release of BldD-mediated repression allows upregulation of *ftsZ* during sporulation (den Hengst *et al.*, 2010, Bush *et al.*, 2013, Schumacher *et al.*, 2017). This upregulation leads to high cellular FtsZ concentration, likely well above the required critical concentration and drives FtsZ polymerization, eventually, depositing FtsZ rings along the sporogenic hyphal compartment (Flärdh *et al.*, 2000, Kwak *et al.*, 2001). In sporogenic hyphae, initially FtsZ forms dynamic helical filaments that remodel into regularly placed dynamic Z rings (Grantcharova *et al.*, 2005).

It is not clearly understood how these helices assemble into the dynamic rings. The finding of missense mutations in *ftsZ* specifically affecting only the second type of cell division (during sporulation) but not the first type (vegetative cross-wall formation), suggest that there are different requirements for Z-ring assembly during these two types of division (Grantcharova et al., 2003). Several regulators have been identified that specifically affect sporulation-specific cell division. For example, as discussed in paper III (section 9.3), depletion of sepF leads to the blockage of sporulation associated-cell division. During the onset of sporulation, the transcription of sepF2 is activated by WhiA (Bush et al., 2013), and sepF3 is required for the proper distribution of Z-rings in sporulating hyphae (Paper III). Another candidate SsgB, recruited to the division site by SsgA and stabilized by SepG, is suggested to exert a positive control of Z-ring assembly (Willemse et al., 2011, Zhang et al., 2016). Recently, dynamin-like proteins, DynA and DynB were shown to affect sporulation-specific cell division, wherein they are required for stability of Z rings (Schlimpert et al., 2017). Two-hybrid analysis showed that DynA and DynB interact with each other and with SsgB. Further, it was shown that DynB interacts with SepF2 and that all three SepF bind to themselves and to each other suggesting that a complex interaction network governs Z-ring assembly. Another candidate, CrgA has been suggested as a negative regulator of Z-ring assembly, as seen from the study wherein crgA overexpression leads to inhibition of FtsZ rings (Del Sol et al., 2006). However, it is still unclear on how exactly the assembly of Z rings is regulated during sporulation-specific cell division.

8. Aims of this thesis work

The overall aim of my thesis work was to clarify mechanisms involved in the regulation of cell division in *Streptomyces* spp., with focus on the assembly dynamics of FtsZ. Specifically, my PhD project has addressed following questions:

- (i) How does a specific mutation in *ftsZ* give rise to atypical spiral-shaped septa? (Paper I)
- (ii) What effect does this mutation have on the assembly and functional dynamics of FtsZ? (Paper I)
- (iii) How do the core divisome proteins affect Z-ring assembly? (Paper II)
- (iv) How do the three SepF proteins affect Z-ring assembly in S. *venezuelae*? (Paper III)
- (v) Does *sepIVA* have a role in *Streptomyces* cell division? (Paper IV)

9. Results and discussion

9.1. Paper I

How does a specific mutation in *ftsZ* give rise to atypical spiral-shaped septa? What effect does this mutation have on the assembly and functional dynamics of FtsZ?

The starting point of paper I was a genetic screen for *ftsZ* mutations that affect sporulation septation in *S. coelicolor* (Wasserstrom *et al.*, 2013). One isolated mutant had a very interesting sporulation phenotype as shown by spiral-shaped septa. Similar, septation had been previously reported in an *E. coli* temperature sensitive mutant (*ftsZ26*) (Addinall & Lutkenhaus, 1996), and in *B. subtilis* (Feucht & Errington, 2005), but with one difference. While a single perturbed septum per cell was observed in *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*, in *S. coelicolor* the spiral septation extended along the entire sporogenic cell. Strikingly, the mutation causing this spiral invagination phenotype reside essentially in the same position in all cases, i.e., near the α helix H1 and β strand S2 of the N-terminal GTP-binding domain of FtsZ (Addinall & Lutkenhaus, 1996, Feucht & Errington, 2005, Sen *et al.*, 2019). No mechanistic understanding was available on how these mutations alter FtsZ's function, and how do they lead to this deformed septa phenotype. Therefore, it was of interest to investigate how exactly these mutations produce the atypical septations.

More specifically, the mutation residing in the β strand S2 of *S. coelicolor* FtsZ producing spiral septation is an amino acid substitution, F37I. Coincidently, the mutations in *E. coli (ftsZ26)* and that in *B. subtilis* corresponds to the exact same residue F37 or the neighboring residue but in the same β strand S2 of *S. coelicolor*, respectively. This suggest that region around β strand S2 plays a crucial role in producing such a deformed phenotype. In order to investigate in more detail, we switched model system to *S. venezuelae*, which is well suited for live imaging. To clarfiy what residues in this regions are critical, we systematically mutagenized *S. venezuelae ftsZ* at and around the F37 residue on a plasmid and examined the resulting phenotypes in the *ftsZ* null background (Paper I, Table 1). We found that in addition to F37I, amino acid substitution F37R also leads to the same phenotypes. Electron microscopy of the F37 mutants showed deep helical-invaginations in

sporulating hypha. These observations suggest that only very specific amino acid changes in F37 are responsible for spiral septation.

In order to understand how these mutations affect localization and dynamics of FtsZ *in vivo*, we utilized *S. venezuelae* due to it's benefits as described in section 7.1. The fact that the fluorescent fusions of FtsZ are not fully functional, we first introduced the mutation, *ftsZ*(F37I), into the native chromosmal locus. The mutant strain producing FtsZ(F37I)-YPet also from a plasmid was then imaged using live-cell time lapse microscopy. The microscopy showed that FtsZ assembly in the mutant during vegetative cross-wall formation was often mis-shaped (tilted) in comparision to wild-type wherein Z rings were laid perpendicular to the hyphal length axis. A much stronger effect of the mutation was seen during sporulation. While spiral-shaped FtsZ assemblies were seen in the sporogenic aerial hypha in the mutant, dynamic Z rings at regular intervals were seen in the wild-type. These results suggest that the mutation affects a key functional aspect of FtsZ *in vivo* that is involved in proper FtsZ assembly. What aspect of FtsZ could that be which is compromised due to the mutation?

To get insights on how the mutation affects FtsZ, we studied the biochemical activity and polymerization of Streptomyces FtsZ in vitro. In vitro, FtsZ protofilaments have been shown to interact laterally and that the lateral interaction was suggested to be important for the assembly of functional Z ring in vivo (Guan et al., 2018, Krupka & Margolin, 2018). Interestingly, the region of mutation is located at the lateral face of FtsZ and the corresponding region in tubulins is involved in lateral interactions within microtubules (Amos, 2010). Therefore, our first hypothesis was that the mutation could affect lateral interactions formed by FtsZ protofilaments, in turn affecting FtsZ assembly in vivo. To test this hypothesis, we performed negative staining of polymers formed by the mutant and wild-type variants of FtsZ under different buffer conditions. The results showed that in general FtsZ polymers formed by the mutant FtsZ are shorter in length than compared to the ones formed by wild-type FtsZ, but, we did not obtain any evidence for effects on lateral interactions between FtsZ protofilaments, typically seen for example as 'doublets' of protofilaments. However, when we measured GTPase activity (using malachite-green based GTPase assay) and polymerization dynamics (using light scattering-based polymerization assay) in vitro, we found that the mutant FtsZs have lower GTPase activity and do not show critical concentration (Cc), a pre-requisite for cooperative assembly of FtsZ.

But how does the effect on FtsZ activity *in vitro* correlate to the observed phenotype? Our results showing that Cc and the GTPase activity is reduced suggest that the mutation may interfere with the conformational switch and thereby affects assembly cooperativity and treadmilling activity, which in turn leads to the formation of improper spiral-shaped FtsZ assemblies. As discussed in section 3.5, a

conformational switch of FtsZ is required for cooperative assembly of FtsZ polymers (Wagstaff *et al.*, 2017). The switch involves opening of a hydrophobic cleft between the N-terminal and C-terminal subdomains that also constitutes the binding pocket for FtsZ inhibitor PC190723, which upon binding force FtsZ into open form and also drastically reduces critical concentration ((section 3.5; (Elsen *et al.*, 2012, Matsui *et al.*, 2012, Wagstaff *et al.*, 2017)). The F37 amino acid substitution in our study is located in the H1-S2 loop, which is quite far away from the hydrophobic cleft but is in close proximity of helix H1 (Fig. 2 and 3B). During conformation switch, it is predicted that helix H1 and H7 move in relation to each other. Putting these together, it is plausible that even though the F37 residue is not directly inolved in the conformational switching, the mutation of this residue may have an indirect effect on this switch via helix H1 and its interaction with helix H7.

It is still puzzling: how do these mutants that possibly are affected in treadmilling dynamics of FtsZ manage to constrict, since treadmilling dynamics is crucial for proper Z-ring assembly and in driving the PG synthesis machinery (section 3.5; (Bisson-Filho *et al.*, 2017, Yang *et al.*, 2017)). It has been reported that *ftsZ* mutants with altered GTPase activity and cooperativity produce spiral-shaped constrictions (Stokes *et al.*, 2013, Adams *et al.*, 2016, Yang *et al.*, 2017). But how do such mutants, including those in our study, complete septation despite likely being defective in FtsZ treadmilling? Recently, Monteiro *et al.* suggested that in *Staphylococcus aureus*, though the initial Z-ring assembly depends on FtsZ's treadmilling dynamics, the later stage of PG assembly and septum constriction is independent (Monteiro *et al.*, 2018). Thus, in our case, it is possible that the mutation affects treadmilling dynamics and therefore produce perturbed and often helical FtsZ assemblies rather than rings, but these are still capable of initiating cell constrictions.

9.2. Paper II

How do the core divisome proteins affect Z-ring assembly?

Previous studies of *S. coelicolor* mutants lacking core divisome proteins such as FtsQ(DivIB), FtsL, FtsB(DivIC), FtsW or FtsI, showed that these proteins are not required for growth and viability and are also at least partially dispensable for sporulation-specific cell division (McCormick & Losick, 1996, Bennett *et al.*, 2007, Mistry *et al.*, 2008, Bennett *et al.*, 2009). The ability to form septa in the absence of these core divisome proteins is very intriguing, since the corresponding proteins are essential or at least conditionally essential in *E. coli* and *B. subtilis* (Du & Lutkenhaus, 2017, Errington & Wu, 2017). In paper II, we confirm that the dispensability of core divisome proteins is also true in *S. venezuelae*, suggesting that

it is a conserved cell division aspect across *Streptomyces* spp. Further, the divisome mutants that were constructed and described in this study will be valuable tools in the continued investigations of the cell division process and its regulation in *Streptomyces* spp.

The S. venezuelae divisome mutants for FtsZ and core divisome proteins FtsQ(DivIB), FtsL, FtsB(DivIC), FtsW and FtsI constructed in our study showed condensed and well segregated DNA and regular FtsZ ladders in the sporulating hyphae, suggesting completion of cell division (Paper II, Fig. 3 and S8). How cell division is performed without the core divisome proteins, such as the FtsQ(DivIB)-FtsL-FtsB(DivIC) complex is not clearly known yet. Could there be other alternative strategies or proteins to regulate cell division in these divisome mutants. If yes, what could they be? FtsQ(DivIB), FtsL and FtsB(DivIC) are well conserved among bacterial species. The complex formed by FtsQ(DivIB)-FtsL-FtsB(DivIC) acts as a scaffold for the downstream proteins and plays essential role in divisome activation in E. coli (Du & Lutkenhaus, 2017). Recently, it has been shown that the complex in *E. coli* inhibits the transglycosylase penicillin binding protein PBP1b and the transpeptidase domain of PBP3 (Boes et al., 2019). Therefore, in strains lacking FtsQ-FtsL-FtsB, which other protein(s) could help assemble the divisome and control PG synthesis to occur at the right time to make a septum? With respect to the dispensability of *ftsW*, it has recently been shown that FtsW is a PG synthase (with transglycosylase activity) that polymerizes lipid II into PG (Taguchi et al., 2019). What could that other polymerase be that is substituting for FtsW in our ftsWmutants? S. coelicolor genome encodes four SEDS (shape, elongation, division, and sporulation)/penicillin binding protein (PBP) pairs: FtsW, RodA, SCO5302 and SCO2607 (Sfr) (Mistry et al., 2008, Bennett et al., 2009). Orthologs of these four SEDS proteins are also found in S. venezuelae. Therefore, it is likely that another pair of SEDS/PBP substitute the roles of FtsW/FtsI in cell division.

In *S. coelicolor*, during spore maturation, PG synthesis is guided by a multi-protein complex comprising of MreBCD, PBP2 and Sfr, which form an essential part of *Streptomyces* spore wall synthesizing complex (SSSC) (Heichlinger *et al.*, 2011, Kleinschnitz *et al.*, 2011, Sigle *et al.*, 2015). It has been shown that the Sfr and PBP2 proteins in the complex interact with MreB and Mbl (*MreB-like*) proteins. Microscopy observations suggest that the SSSC is recruited first to the septation site and then distributes along the entire spore for spore wall synthesis. Thus, could MreB and the associated cell wall synthesis proteins Sfr and PBP2 provide a possible redundant pathway in by-passing the role of core divisome proteins in the divisome mutants that can contribute to septum formation? Recently, it has been found that Chlamydial MreB directs cell division and cell wall synthesis in *E. coli* in the absence of FtsZ activity (Ranjit *et al.*, 2020). Since, sporulation and cell division are tightly connected in *Streptomyces*, it is very tempting to think that MreB

might have role in sporulation-specific cell division. Further work is required to answer these questions.

A question that is raised concerns the membrane anchor for FtsZ in *Streptomyces*, which has not been fully characterized (see paper III). In mycobacterial cell division, FtsW directly interacts with FtsZ and was suggested to be a possible anchor for FtsZ to the membrane and in linking septum formation to PG synthesis (Datta *et al.*, 2002, Datta *et al.*, 2006). However, paper II and previous studies on *ftsW* mutants of *Streptomyces* suggest that FtsW is not required for FtsZ-ring formation and cannot be a critical membrane anchor for FtsZ, at least in *Streptomyces*. So, what could that anchor be? A likely membrane anchor for FtsZ is described in paper III.

9.3. Paper III

How do the three SepF proteins affect Z-ring assembly in S. venezuelae?

SepF is a highly conserved protein across Gram-positives (see sections 5.1.1 and 7.2.1). So far, SepF from *B. subtilis* has been extensively studied both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Hamoen *et al.*, 2006, Ishikawa *et al.*, 2006, Duman *et al.*, 2013). In corynebacteria and mycobacteria, SepF is shown to be essential for cell division (Gola *et al.*, 2015, Sogues *et al.*, 2020). Interestingly, three SepF-like proteins, SepF, SepF2 and SepF3 are found in *S. venezuelae* (Schlimpert *et al.*, 2017). The aim of this work was to clarify the roles of these three SepF proteins in *S. venezuelae* cell division.

The S. venezuelae sepF, unlike sepF2 and sepF3, is in the cell division and cell wall (dcw) cluster, as is the case in B. subtilis and M. tuberculosis. In this study, we found that the *sepF* deletion mutant is blocked for sporulation-associated cell division as no spores were formed by the mutant strain (Paper III, Fig. 2). In addition, deletion of sepF leads to dramatic effect on DNA condensation and segregation in sporogenic hyphae, as shown by a diffuse nucleoid staining along the hyphae (Paper III, Fig. 3), very similar to the *ftsZ* null mutants described elsewhere (Santos-Beneit et al., 2017). Fluorescently labeled SepF localizes as dynamic rings in a way very similar to Z-ring localization as described in Sen et al. (Sen et al., 2019) (Paper III, Fig. 5, Movie 1 and 5) and also co-localizes with FtsZ (Paper III, Fig. 6 and S6, Movie 8). To understand what role SepF has during Z-ring assembly, we followed localization of fluorescently-labeled FtsZ-YPet in sepF mutant. Time-lapse fluorescence microscopy shows mainly punctuated FtsZ-YPet foci and very occasional irregularly placed Z rings during vegetative growth, but with complete abolishment of ladder-like Z-ring assembly during sporulation (Paper III, Movie 2). These observations suggest that SepF is not only required for sporulation-specific cell division; it is also important for efficient cell division during vegetative growth

(formation of hyphal of cross-walls). How exactly those occasional Z rings are laid during the vegetative stage is not clearly known. Possibly, the other two SepFs may have a role here.

In streptomycetes that lack homologs to *E. coli* membrane tethers FtsA and ZipA, SepF is a putative membrane anchor for FtsZ. SepF from *S. venezuelae* contains a partially conserved and predicted amphipathic membrane targeting helix at the N-terminus (Paper III, Fig. S1), similar to the one demonstrated in *B. subtilis* SepF (Duman *et al.*, 2013). We found that SepF(N26)-mNeonGreen fusion protein localizes in a similar way to the membrane-binding control protein SpoVM(P9A) in sporulating hyphae of *S. venezuelae* (Paper III, Fig. 8 and S8 and S9, Movie 14 and 15), suggesting that the putative amphipathic helix SepF(N26) indeed constitutes a membrane-targeting domain of SepF.

In contrast to SepF, SepF2 is devoid of the residues that constitute the amphipathic helix suggesting that SepF2 may not directly interact with the membrane. Further, sepF2 mutants did not have any clear cell division defects, as shown by efficient formation of mature spores (Paper III, Fig. 2) and seemingly normal DNA segregation (Paper III, Fig. 3) and localization of FtsZ (Paper III, Fig. 4, Movie 3) in comparison to wild-type. Even though, we did not find any noticeable effect in division due to the deletion of *sepF2*, fluorescence microscopy shows that SepF2 co-localizes with FtsZ both at vegetative cross-walls and sporulation septa (Paper III, Fig. 6 and S6, Movie 9). Further, SepF2 is a direct target of WhiA during the onset of sporulation (Bush et al., 2013), suggesting that SepF2 possibly has some role in this process. In two hybrid assay, it was shown that SepF2 interacts with SsgB and with DynB (Schlimpert et al., 2017). Further, it was also shown that DynAB proteins are required for proper stabilization of Z rings. Therefore, since sepF2 has no clear mutant phenotype, it is possible that DynAB influence Z-ring assembly via SsgB or another pathway. A clear role for SepF2 remains to be established.

Intriguingly, the *sepF3* mutant produces extremely long spore-chains. No clear effect of *sepF3* on FtsZ localization was observed during vegetative cross-wall formation, but during sporulation-specific cell division the ladder-like assembly of Z rings continues often to form through the subapical stems into the main hyphal branch (Paper III, Fig. S4, Movie 4). It is possible but unclear if the putative basal septum formation is affected in *sepF3* mutant. Another aspect of the *sepF3* mutant phenotype is that sporulating hyphae of the mutant shows irregularly segregated nucleoids and uneven spaced septa, further suggesting issues in DNA segregation and cell wall deposition (Paper III, Fig. 3). Although, SepF3-mNG showed weak fluorescence signal, it was clear that SepF3 arrives immediately but only after the localization of Z ring and dissociates before Z ring disassembles (Paper III, Fig. S6, Movie 10). These observations suggest that SepF3 is acting once the assembly of

SepF, SepF2 and FtsZ initiates where it possibly stabilizes the complex and further ensures proper DNA segregation and septal wall formation. It is tempting to speculate that SepF3 interacts with and influences protein complexes involved in DNA segregation, such as the Par proteins and division protein FtsK.

9.4. Paper IV

Does SepIVA have a role in Streptomyces cell division?

SepIVA is a coiled-coil protein identified in *Mycobacterium smegmatis* (Wu et al., 2018). Previously, it has been found that sepIVA is essential in M. tuberculosis during growth in vitro (Griffin et al., 2011) and also in M. smegmatis (Wu et al., 2018). In the study by Wu et al., SepIVA was found to localize at the division site and the depletion of sepIVA led to the formation of elongated cells that lost viability, suggesting that it may have an essential role in cell division (Wu et al., 2018). Further, it was observed that SepIVA localizes at mid cell late in the cell cycle and that it dynamically moves from septum to intracellular membrane domain (IMD), a cytoplasmic membrane domain that may serve as the reservoir for cell wall precursor enzymes. The study from Jain et al. also showed that depletion of sepIVA did not have any significant effect on the localization of FtsQ, suggesting that SepIVA is recruited late in cell cycle (Jain et al., 2018). These observations suggest that SepIVA is possibly involved in both cell division and cell wall synthesis. sepIVA is also encoded in the genomes of, S. coelicolor and S. venezuelae, suggesting that it is found across most Actinobacteria. The aim of paper IV was to find out whether SepIVA plays a role in Streptomyces cell division and/or cell wall synthesis or has some other effect in the model organism S. venezuelae.

We constructed *sepIVA* knockout mutants and analyzed macroscopic and microscopic phenotypes. Surprisingly, as compared to the mycobacterial studies mentioned above, the *S. venezuelae sepIVA* mutant does not show any obvious cell division defect(s). First, the mutant strain grows equally well as the wild-type on agar media (Paper IV, Fig. 2B) and in liquid culture (data not shown). Second, microscopic analysis of the *sepIVA* mutant shows that they sporulate normally, as no distinct effect on spores were seen upon staining cell wall and DNA (Paper IV, Fig. 3). Third, the localization of FtsZ in vegetative hyphae and during sporulation-specific cell division is not affected in the *sepIVA* mutant (Paper III, Fig. 4, Movie 1 and 2). These results suggest that *sepIVA* does not have a direct role in *Streptomyces* cell division, which is in contrast with what was suggested from the mycobacterial study.

To find clues about the role of *sepIVA* in *S. venezuelae*, we fluorescently labeled SepIVA and followed its localization through vegetative growth to sporulation

using time-lapse fluorescence microscopy. Interestingly, mNeonGreen-SepIVA localizes at the hyphal tips and no fluorescence signal was seen at the sites of vegetative cross-walls or sporulation septa (Paper IV, Fig. 5, and Movie 3). SepIVA localizes in a similar way as the tip-localizing protein DivIVA, as shown elsewhere (Flärdh, 2003, Hempel et al., 2008, Fröjd & Flärdh, 2019). As also seen for DivIVA, the tip-localized SepIVA disappeared from the tips of the growing hyphae as hyphal growth ceases and reappears as soon as hyphal growth starts again (Paper IV, Fig. 6). SepIVA consists of a DivIVA domain and shares similarity with Wag31, a mycobacterial DivIVA homolog that regulates polar peptidoglycan synthesis (Kang et al., 2008, Mukherjee et al., 2009, Jani et al., 2010). Further, in Bacillus subtills, Listeria monocytogenes and Streptococcus pneumoniae, GpsB protein (DivIVA homologue) regulates septation and coordinates peptidoglycan synthesis (Claessen et al., 2008, Fleurie et al., 2014, Cleverley et al., 2019). In Corynebacterium, DivIVA interacts with the putative transglycosylase RodA that is involved in growth and in determining cell shape (Sieger & Bramkamp, 2014). It is also therefore possible that SepIVA in S. venezuelae may function as a regulator in cell wall synthesis.

Further, the tip-localization of SepIVA in a similar pattern as DivIVA suggests that SepIVA might interact with the proteins in the polarisome complex (DivIVA, FilP and Scy) (Flärdh, 2003, Hempel et al., 2008, Fuchino et al., 2013, Holmes et al., 2013). In order to test whether SepIVA interacts with polarisome proteins at the hyphal tips, we initiated bacterial two-hybrid assays (Karimova et al., 1998). The first results of the two hybrid-assays show that SepIVA interacts with itself, and that the constructs we made for *sepIVA* are functional to use in this type of assays. The ongoing work should provide clues as to whether there are interactions between SepIVA and polarisome proteins. Additionally, if SepIVA has a regulatory role in cell wall synthesis, certain difference could be expected in peptidoglycan (PG) composition of the mutant compared to wild-type. Therefore, to test this possibility, we extracted cell wall material from *sepIVA* mutant, and the PG composition of the mutant is being analyzed, as previously described (Desmarais et al., 2014). From the results obtained so far, we can conclude that SepIVA is not essential and does not have a role in Streptomyces cell division. Instead, it appears to be associated with polar growth and if it has a regulatory role in cell wall synthesis, PG analysis results will possibly provide some clues. Also, worth to note, is that the division site in mycobacteria form the base for new pole wherein SepIVA was shown to localize late in the cell cycle in the study by Wu et al (Wu et al., 2018). Thus, a common aspect of SepIVA in S. venezuelae and mycobacteria is the localization to cell poles where polar growth occurs.

10. Conclusion and outlook

Perhaps, one of the most important question that still exists in bacterial cell division is how cell division is regulated at the level of Z-ring assembly. In addition, we still lack a clear understanding of the organization of the Z ring. Certainly, more work will be needed to provide insights into these aspects of cell division, even in the well-studied model organisms *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*. Further, very little is known about the regulation in Actinobacteria, the largest bacterial phylum. In this respect, I genuinely believe that this PhD project has added some knowledge and insights into the control of FtsZ-ring formation, using *S. venezuelae* as a model system.

In paper I, we find that a previously unexplored region of FtsZ, plays a critical role on FtsZ's function and dynamics, both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. More specifically, the mutation affects a key aspect of FtsZ dynamics - the assembly cooperativity, possibly via conformational switch, a requisite for treadmilling dynamics of FtsZ. But how exactly is the treadmilling dynamics of FtsZ affected via the conformational switch? One approach that could be used is to directly observe treadmilling behavior of FtsZ using purified proteins in *in vitro* re-constitution experiments, as previously described (Loose & Mitchison, 2014, Ramirez-Diaz *et al.*, 2018). Deducing structure of the mutant protein will certainly provide an insight into how the cooperative assembly behavior FtsZ is compromised due to the mutation - is it via the conformational switch or something else?

In paper II, we show that the core cell division genes *ftsQ*, *ftsL*, *divIC*, *ftsW* and *ftsI* are not essential for Z-ring assembly during sporulation-associated cell division. Further study on the identification of additional gene(s) involved in cell division that have overlapping function with core division genes will be very interesting. A transposon-based mutagenesis could be used to identify some candidate genes. However, an efficient transposon for *S. venezuelae* is yet to be established. As discussed in section 9.2, the other three SEDS proteins and/or other proteins of *Streptomyces* spore wall synthesis complex (SSSC) should be further studied to determine whether they can contribute for the completion of division in the divisome mutants.

In paper III, we perform genetic and cell biological dissection of SepF-like proteins in *S. venezuelae*. Based on their effects on cell division, we conclude that while the putative membrane anchor SepF has a crucial role, SepF2 and SepF3 have accessory function in *Streptomyces* cell division. In corynebacteria and mycobacteria, localization of SepF is dependent on FtsZ (Gola et al., 2015, Sogues et al., 2020), but it is not known whether this is also true for Streptomyces. Therefore, following SepF localization in *ftsZ* null mutant background would be important for answering this question. Further, the exact role of *sepF2* in sporulation-associated cell division is unclear. As discussed in 9.3, SepF2 and SepF3 may be functionally partially redundant, and studying double mutants of sepF2 and sepF3 for synthetic phenotype would clarify if this is the case. In vitro experiments of three SepF proteins, such as the established biochemical experiments from Paper I (Sen et al., 2019), will provide additional information on how these proteins, each one alone or in combinations, may influence FtsZ polymerization. The role of SepF as the membrane anchor for FtsZ in S. venezuelae could be further supported by in vitro experiments as in Duman et al., testing whether FtsZ is recruited to lipid membranes by SepF (Duman et al., 2013). Additionally, since sepF3 has interesting effects both on chromosome segregation and cell division, performing pull-down assays and/or two hybrid assays with SepF3 may help to identify proteins recruited to cell division sites by SepF3.

The final part of this thesis work was the investigation of the *Streptomyces* homologue of mycobacterial septation factor SepIVA. Based on the results obtained so far, we can conclude that unlike in mycobacteria, SepIVA is non-essential for viability and does not have a role in *S. venezuelae* cell division. Further investigation is required to determine whether it functions as a regulator in cell wall synthesis. The ongoing peptidoglycan (PG) analysis of the *sepIVA* mutants may clarify if the latter is true. In the long-run, bacterial two hybrid assay using *S. venezuelae* genomic library will be useful in identifying interaction partners of SepIVA in *Streptomyces*.

To summarize, an illustration is presented showing various proteins involved in *Streptomyces* cell division and more specifically during Z-ring assembly (Fig. 5). During the onset of sporulation-specific cell division, FtsZ assembles into a cytoskeletal structure - the Z ring. The assembled Z ring is anchored to the membrane by the putative membrane anchor, SepF. Notably, SepF3 has also a putative amphipathic helix and depletion of *sepF3* influences the assembly of Z rings in sporulating hyphae. Eventually, the recruitment of core divisome proteins, such as FtsEX, FtsK, FtsQ(DivIB), FtsL, FtsB(DivIC) and FtsW/I form a mature divisome. Results from Paper II suggest that there are possibly other proteins involved as the lack of core divisome proteins can still allow assembly of Z rings specifically during sporulation are DynAB and SsgB. The role of proteins such as CrgA, SepG and SsgB will require further study to understand their exact role in this regulation.



Figure 5. Illustration showing various proteins involved during Z-ring assembly in *Streptomyces.* During the onset of sporulation-specific cell division, GTP-bound FtsZ monomers (in closed form, shown in pink) assemble into a cytoskeletal structure - the Z ring. The assembly-associated conformational switch changes FtsZ monomers to open form in the filament (in green). The Z ring is then anchored to the membrane by SepF and this assembly is facilitated by a direct interaction of SsgB with FtsZ, and possibly stabilized by a complex formed by SepF, SepF2 (labeled as '2'), SsgB and DynAB, among others. The arrival of SepF3 (labeled as '3') and its interaction with SepF and SepF2 possibly further stabilizes the Z ring. Once core divisome proteins, such as FtsQLB, FtsW/I, FtsEX, and FtsK are recruited, a mature divisome complex is formed. The intrinsic GTPase activity and treadmilling dynamics of FtsZ allows removal of GDP-bound FtsZ monomers from the other end. Blue and pink circles represent GTP and GDP, respectively. (Image courtesy of Veronica Ekdahl).

Certainly, further work is required to answer the questions that have emerged during this work. This will help in better understanding of the unresolved and intriguing mechanisms that control cell division of *Streptomyces* spp. and to get insights into bacterial cell division in general. Overall, the specific contributions from my thesis work are:

1) An understanding on how a specific amino acid, F37 residing in the β strand S2 of FtsZ affects FtsZ function both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Further, the work showed that FtsZ compromised in cooperative assembly behavior can still fulfill constriction and thereby completion of septation.

- 2) This work showed that in *S. venezuelae*, the Z-ring assembly does not require core divisome proteins. The cell division mutants obtained in this work will be useful in further investigation of aspects of cell division in streptomycetes.
- 3) This work demonstrates that three SepF-like proteins in *S. venezuelae* have distinct roles in cell division. We have shown that SepF is the putative membrane anchor for FtsZ and is crucial for cell division in *S. venezuelae*. Further, we show that SepF2 and SepF3 have accessory role in *S. venezuelae* cell division and that SepF3 influences chromosome segregation and positioning of septa during sporulation.
- 4) This work contributes to clarify the role of SepIVA in Actinobacteria. The results have led to a conclusion that SepIVA is not essential and is not involved in cell division but has a likely role in cell wall synthesis or in polar growth in *S. venezuelae*.

11. Popular summary

Could you for a moment imagine what those tiny cells, the building blocks of life within you, are doing right now? Perhaps, some of them are going through their cycle of life 'The Cell Cycle'. By now, we know quite a lot about what goes on during this cycle. Still, to make it simpler to understand, we can take for an example, the cell cycle of the commonly studied bacterium, *Escherichia coli*. The cell cycle begins with making a copy of the genetic material inside the cell while also growing in cell size. Eventually, when it is time to become two progeny cells from one, a ring like structure forms at the mid-point of the cell, which we call the 'Z ring'. The 'Z ring' is the central component that drives the division of a bacterium, in assistance with other cellular components and fulfils the dream of the bacterium to become two.

One might now wonder what this 'Z ring' is made up of? The Z ring is composed of protein molecule, FtsZ. FtsZ protein, the core of the Z ring, is found in most bacteria. In recent times, the FtsZ protein has been proven to be a very promising target to make new antibiotics. So far, we know about how the protein FtsZ looks like in structure and the basics of how it functions. However, the picture of the formation and control of the Z ring in the bacterial is still not so clear, despite decades of research. This thesis work attempts to contribute in the understanding of the poorly known control mechanism during the formation of Z ring. To achieve this goal, I have utilized the bacterium *Streptomyces venezuelae* as a study model.

In this thesis work, we found that a specific region of FtsZ, that had not been explored before, is crucial for its function and in the formation of the Z ring both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (**Paper I**). We show that a specific amino acid (F37) substitution in this region of FtsZ affects its dynamics and leads to irregularly shaped cell constrictions ('twisted septa'). These results are also useful in explaining similar phenotypes in other bacteria with respect to FtsZ function and Z-ring assembly. The work also showed that FtsZ with compromised assembly behaviour can still produce cell constrictions.

Further, in *S. venezuelae*, we found that the formation of Z rings can occur even without the core division proteins, which otherwise are necessary in most bacteria (**Paper II**). How the FtsZ ring is formed despite not having additional proteins is really puzzling and further work is required to shed light on this mystery. The availability of the strains lacking genes for the core division proteins will be highly

useful in understanding what other equivalent proteins/mechanisms are involved in the control for the formation of Z ring.

In **paper III**, we clarify the role of three SepF-like proteins, SepF, SepF2 and SepF3 in the formation and control of Z ring in *S. venezuelae*. We provide genetic evidence for a putative anchor role of SepF for the Z ring at the membrane. As in other Actinobacteria, this work showed that SepF is crucial for cell division. Although the exact role of SepF2 is unclear, this work showed that SepF3 has a pleiotropic effect, such as in DNA segregation, septum formation and cell separation. The mutants for *sepF3* showed a very interesting phenotype with a long spore-chain with some elongated spores devoid of DNA.

Finally, we describe the role of actinobacterial protein SepIVA in *Streptomyces* cell division (**Paper IV**). SepIVA is essential for viability and cell division in mycobacteria, including *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, which causes tuberculosis. Our results showed that SepIVA is not essential for viability and is not involved in cell division in *Streptomyces*, and rather has a likely role in cell wall synthesis. These interpretations originate from the results that lacking *sepIVA* does not have any detectable phenotype in cell division and rather the localization of SepIVA in a cell showed tip localization wherein cell growth occurs in *Streptomyces*.

12. Acknowledgements

The experience gained during these years has been delightful and memorable one. My immense gratitude to everyone who contributed to this thesis work. Thank you!

I would like to thank *Sven och Lilly Lawskis fond för naturvetenskaplig forskning* for the financial support which made this PhD work possible. Financial assistance for projects from *Faculty of Science, Lund University*, the *Royal Physiographic Society of Lund* and *Stiftelsen Jörgen Lindströms stipendiefond* are also highly acknowledged.

First and foremost, I would like to thank *Klas Flärdh*, my supervisor. I am heartily thankful for your constant support, encouragements, and guidance. Thank you for bringing me to Lund and everything starts there! You provided me with this wonderful opportunity at a time when I was going through lots of uncertainty. I had one of the best times working with you. As I look back, I remember how you have always kindly helped me in handling situations and shown me the ways, both in science and in personal life. When things were not working, your generous help and patience, made it feel very easy and smooth. In these years, you have been a nurse who nurtured my juvenile mind with indispensable ingredients for a strong foundation to my research career. Tusen tack!

I cannot stand without thanking my scientific mentor, *Santanu Dasgupta*. For me, my current scientific roots start from you. You have shown me the way where I am today. Over the years, from master thesis supervisor to scientific mentor roles, you have always been keen, extremely supportive and provided me with guidance whenever needed. Thank you so much!

I am also thankful to *Claes von Wachenfeldt*, my co-supervisor, for your help and participations during PhD progress meetings. I am also grateful for your last-minute help with my first paper that added extra light to the story.

I would also like to thank *Lars Hederstedt*, for playing an excellent examiner role. Thank you for always making sure that the meetings and projects were on right track.

I am also thankful to *Allan Rasmusson*, for accepting to be my examiner at a muchneeded time. Thank you with your timely registrations and help throughout these years. *Markus J. Fröjd*, you have been the kindest. All these years, you were none other than a dear buddy and an amazing office mate. I do not think I could ask any better! The times that I have shared with you will be cherished for life and will be missed. Thank you for all the joy filled times and for being a friend to lean on at difficult times.

Veronica Ekdahl, thank you for being a dear friend and my sweet office mate. Especial thanks for your generous help in drawing figures for the kappa. I am so much grateful that you always kindly listened to my ever-existing problems. Thank you!

Fanny Passot, thank you for being a fantastic colleague. Thank you for your help with microscopy and image analysis.

Katsuya Fuchino, I am always grateful towards you for your kind help during my first years in Lund. Thank you for all those social events we had together.

Many thanks to *Irma, Joel, Rikard, Susmita, Svetlana, Ted* and other current and past lab members who have always been generous with help and support. Thank you everyone for making lab environment enjoyable and productive.

Thank you *Ewa BF, Ewa Krupinska* and *Humberto Itriago* for your help and valuable suggestions throughout my years in Lund. *Ewa BF* and *Ewa K* have been instrumental in making my parental life easier by sharing their own experiences and providing help when needed. Thank you, *Ewa K*, for organizing social activities. *Humberto*, thank you for proof-reading my thesis. I will always miss our late evening reminders '*It's 5 O'clock, time to go home manee*'.

I would also like to thank our amazing **collaborators**. I am fortunate and feel honored that I got opportunity to work with the Guru (\Im) of *Streptomyces* cell division, *Joseph R McCormick. Joe*, thank you for trusting on me. I am also grateful to *Linda Sandblad* for the collaboration. *Linda*, thank you so much for your help with your amazing microscopy skills. I had a very fruitful time and learned a lot when I visited your lab, thank you!

Chatarina, Elisabeth, Eva, Lars and *Nils* are thanked for their generous support for proper running of labs and instruments.

Many thanks to current and past members of biology house, *Ahu, Anna, Annika, Céleste, Cuong, David, Elin, Esther, Fredric, Friederike, Judith, Katarina, Maria, Marita, Mats, Mengshu, Nick, Oliver, Olivier, Rawana, Sai, Shakhira, Swati, Therese, Torbjörn, Vinardas, Wolfgang, Zoë, and other colleagues for all joyful and enjoyable time. Vinardas* is also thanked for proof-reading of my kappa. Thank you, *Annika* and *Wolfgang*, for your help with protein purification.

I would also like to thank *Arif, Antara, Aravin, Chris, Preethi, Sahas* and *Shakeel*. I have been very fortunate to meet all of you during my time in Lund. Thank you for your great helping hands.

Thank you *Abhisekh, Kiran, Krishna, Kristina, Lokendra, Mohan, Nabina* and *Riju*. Thank you for all the memorable time here in Lund. Time spent with you all, always gave me a feeling of being at home.

Last but not the least, I would also like to thank my *family members* and *friends*, who stood by me every time, and supported me for all my desires and ambitions. Thank you *Muwa* and *Buwa*, and my brothers *Rajashwi* and *Yashashwi* for constant encouragement. *Alisha* and *Alira*, thank you for bringing never ending joy to our family. My beloved wife, *Sushma* and my lovely son, *Senyash*, this journey would not have been possible without your endless love and support. Thank you for always being there and for understanding my passion. Finally, I can say all that hard work done has been earned and this piece of work is dedicated to you!

13. References

- Adams DW & Errington J (2009) Bacterial cell division: assembly, maintenance and disassembly of the Z ring. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 7: 642-653.
- Adams DW, Wu LJ & Errington J (2015) Nucleoid occlusion protein Noc recruits DNA to the bacterial cell membrane. *EMBO J* **34**: 491-501.
- Adams DW, Wu LJ & Errington J (2016) A benzamide-dependent *ftsZ* mutant reveals residues crucial for Z-ring assembly. *Mol Microbiol* **99**: 1028-1042.
- Addinall SG & Lutkenhaus J (1996) FtsZ-spirals and -arcs determine the shape of the invaginating septa in some mutants of *Escherichia coli*. *Mol Microbiol* **22**: 231-237.
- Al-Bassam MM, Bibb MJ, Bush MJ, Chandra G & Buttner MJ (2014) Response regulator heterodimer formation controls a key stage in *Streptomyces* development. *PLoS Genet* 10: e1004554.
- Amos LA (2010) Articulated tubes. Structure 18: 892-894.
- Anderson DE, Gueiros-Filho FJ & Erickson HP (2004) Assembly dynamics of FtsZ rings in Bacillus subtilis and Escherichia coli and effects of FtsZ-regulating proteins. J Bacteriol 186: 5775-5781.
- Baranowski C, Rego EH & Rubin EJ (2019) The Dream of a *Mycobacterium*. *Microbiol Spectrum* 7: GPP3-0008-2018.
- Barka EA, Vatsa P, Sanchez L, Gaveau-Vaillant N, Jacquard C, Meier-Kolthoff JP, Klenk HP, Clement C, Ouhdouch Y & van Wezel GP (2016) Taxonomy, Physiology, and Natural Products of *Actinobacteria*. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* **80**: 1-43.
- Ben-Yehuda S & Losick R (2002) Asymmetric cell division in *B. subtilis* involves a spirallike intermediate of the cytokinetic protein FtsZ. *Cell* **109**: 257-266.
- Bennett JA, Aimino RM & McCormick JR (2007) *Streptomyces coelicolor* genes *ftsL* and *divIC* play a role in cell division but are dispensable for colony formation. *J Bacteriol* **189**: 8982-8992.
- Bennett JA, Yarnall J, Cadwallader AB, Kuennen R, Bidey P, Stadelmaier B & McCormick JR (2009) Medium-dependent phenotypes of *Streptomyces coelicolor* with mutations in *ftsI* or *ftsW*. *J Bacteriol* **191**: 661-664.
- Bernhardt TG & de Boer PA (2005) SlmA, a nucleoid-associated, FtsZ binding protein required for blocking septal ring assembly over Chromosomes in *E. coli. Mol Cell* **18**: 555-564.
- Besprozvannaya M & Burton BM (2014) Do the same traffic rules apply? Directional chromosome segregation by SpoIIIE and FtsK. *Mol Microbiol* **93**: 599-608.
- Bi EF & Lutkenhaus J (1991) FtsZ ring structure associated with division in *Escherichia coli*. *Nature* **354**: 161-164.

- Bisicchia P, Steel B, Mariam Debela MH, Löwe J & Sherratt D (2013) The N-terminal membrane-spanning domain of the *Escherichia coli* DNA translocase FtsK hexamerizes at midcell. *mBio* 4: e00800-00813.
- Bisson-Filho AW, Hsu YP, Squyres GR, et al. (2017) Treadmilling by FtsZ filaments drives peptidoglycan synthesis and bacterial cell division. *Science* **355**: 739-743.
- Boes A, Olatunji S, Breukink E & Terrak M (2019) Regulation of the Peptidoglycan Polymerase Activity of PBP1b by Antagonist Actions of the Core Divisome Proteins FtsBLQ and FtsN. *mBio* **10**: e01912-01918.
- Bramhill D & Thompson CM (1994) GTP-dependent polymerization of *Escherichia coli* FtsZ protein to form tubules. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **91**: 5813-5817.
- Bramkamp M (2012) Structure and function of bacterial dynamin-like proteins. *Biol Chem* **393**: 1203-1214.
- Bramkamp M, Emmins R, Weston L, Donovan C, Daniel RA & Errington J (2008) A novel component of the division-site selection system of *Bacillus subtilis* and a new mode of action for the division inhibitor MinCD. *Mol Microbiol* **70**: 1556-1569.
- Buddelmeijer N & Beckwith J (2004) A complex of the *Escherichia coli* cell division proteins FtsL, FtsB and FtsQ forms independently of its localization to the septal region. *Mol Microbiol* **52**: 1315-1327.
- Bush MJ, Bibb MJ, Chandra G, Findlay KC & Buttner MJ (2013) Genes required for aerial growth, cell division, and chromosome segregation are targets of WhiA before sporulation in *Streptomyces venezuelae*. *mBio* **4**: e00684-00613.
- Bush MJ, Tschowri N, Schlimpert S, Flärdh K & Buttner MJ (2015) c-di-GMP signalling and the regulation of developmental transitions in streptomycetes. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **13**: 749-760.
- Bush MJ, Chandra G, Bibb MJ, Findlay KC & Buttner MJ (2016) Genome-Wide Chromatin Immunoprecipitation Sequencing Analysis Shows that WhiB Is a Transcription Factor That Cocontrols Its Regulon with WhiA To Initiate Developmental Cell Division in *Streptomyces. mBio* 7: e00523-00516.
- Cabre EJ, Monterroso B, Alfonso C, Sanchez-Gorostiaga A, Reija B, Jimenez M, Vicente M, Zorrilla S & Rivas G (2015) The Nucleoid occlusion SlmA protein accelerates the disassembly of the FtsZ protein polymers without affecting their GTPase activity. *PLoS One* 10: e0126434.
- Cabre EJ, Sanchez-Gorostiaga A, Carrara P, Ropero N, Casanova M, Palacios P, Stano P, Jimenez M, Rivas G & Vicente M (2013) Bacterial division proteins FtsZ and ZipA induce vesicle shrinkage and cell membrane invagination. J Biol Chem 288: 26625-26634.
- Camberg JL, Hoskins JR & Wickner S (2009) ClpXP protease degrades the cytoskeletal protein, FtsZ, and modulates FtsZ polymer dynamics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**: 10614-10619.
- Caplan MR & Erickson HP (2003) Apparent cooperative assembly of the bacterial cell division protein FtsZ demonstrated by isothermal titration calorimetry. *J Biol Chem* **278**: 13784-13788.

- Casiraghi A, Suigo L, Valoti E & Straniero V (2020) Targeting Bacterial Cell Division: A Binding Site-Centered Approach to the Most Promising Inhibitors of the Essential Protein FtsZ. *Antibiotics* **9**: 69.
- Chandra G & Chater KF (2014) Developmental biology of *Streptomyces* from the perspective of 100 actinobacterial genome sequences. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **38**: 345-379.
- Chater KF (2001) Regulation of sporulation in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2): a checkpoint multiplex? *Curr Opin Microbiol* **4**: 667-673.
- Chater KF (2016) Recent advances in understanding Streptomyces. F1000Res 5: 1-16.
- Chater KF & Chandra G (2006) The evolution of development in *Streptomyces* analysed by genome comparisons. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **30**: 651-672.
- Chen Y & Erickson HP (2005) Rapid *in vitro* assembly dynamics and subunit turnover of FtsZ demonstrated by fluorescence resonance energy transfer. *J Biol Chem* **280**: 22549-22554.
- Chen Y, Bjornson K, Redick SD & Erickson HP (2005) A rapid fluorescence assay for FtsZ assembly indicates cooperative assembly with a dimer nucleus. *Biophys J* 88: 505-514.
- Cho H, McManus HR, Dove SL & Bernhardt TG (2011) Nucleoid occlusion factor SlmA is a DNA-activated FtsZ polymerization antagonist. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**: 3773-3778.
- Claessen D, Emmins R, Hamoen LW, Daniel RA, Errington J & Edwards DH (2008) Control of the cell elongation-division cycle by shuttling of PBP1 protein in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Mol Microbiol* **68**: 1029-1046.
- Cleverley RM, Rutter ZJ, Rismondo J, *et al.* (2019) The cell cycle regulator GpsB functions as cytosolic adaptor for multiple cell wall enzymes. *Nat Commun* **10**: 261.
- Coltharp C, Buss J, Plumer TM & Xiao J (2016) Defining the rate-limiting processes of bacterial cytokinesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **113**: E1044-1053.
- Conti J, Viola MG & Camberg JL (2018) FtsA reshapes membrane architecture and remodels the Z-ring in *Escherichia coli*. *Mol Microbiol* **107**: 558-576.
- Cordell SC, Anderson RE & Löwe J (2001) Crystal structure of the bacterial cell division inhibitor MinC. *EMBO J* 20: 2454-2461.
- Crozat E, Rousseau P, Fournes F & Cornet F (2014) The FtsK family of DNA translocases finds the ends of circles. *J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol* **24**: 396-408.
- Dajkovic A, Mukherjee A & Lutkenhaus J (2008) Investigation of regulation of FtsZ assembly by SulA and development of a model for FtsZ polymerization. *J Bacteriol* **190**: 2513-2526.
- Dajkovic A, Lan G, Sun SX, Wirtz D & Lutkenhaus J (2008) MinC spatially controls bacterial cytokinesis by antagonizing the scaffolding function of FtsZ. *Curr Biol* **18**: 235-244.
- Dalton KA, Thibessard A, Hunter JI & Kelemen GH (2007) A novel compartment, the 'subapical stem' of the aerial hyphae, is the location of a *sigN*-dependent, developmentally distinct transcription in *Streptomyces coelicolor*. *Mol Microbiol* **64**: 719-737.

- Datta P, Dasgupta A, Bhakta S & Basu J (2002) Interaction between FtsZ and FtsW of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Biol Chem* **277**: 24983-24987.
- Datta P, Dasgupta A, Singh AK, Mukherjee P, Kundu M & Basu J (2006) Interaction between FtsW and penicillin-binding protein 3 (PBP3) directs PBP3 to mid-cell, controls cell septation and mediates the formation of a trimeric complex involving FtsZ, FtsW and PBP3 in mycobacteria. *Mol Microbiol* **62**: 1655-1673.
- Davey MJ & Funnell BE (1994) The P1 plasmid partition protein ParA. A role for ATP in site-specific DNA binding. *J Biol Chem* **269**: 29908-29913.
- de Boer PA, Crossley R & Rothfield L (1992) The essential bacterial cell-division protein FtsZ is a GTPase. *Nature* **359**: 254-256.
- Del Sol R, Mullins JG, Grantcharova N, Flärdh K & Dyson P (2006) Influence of CrgA on assembly of the cell division protein FtsZ during development of *Streptomyces coelicolor*. *J Bacteriol* **188**: 1540-1550.
- den Blaauwen T & Luirink J (2019) Checks and Balances in Bacterial Cell Division. *mBio* **10**: e00149-00119.
- den Blaauwen T, Hamoen LW & Levin PA (2017) The divisome at 25: the road ahead. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **36**: 85-94.
- den Hengst CD, Tran NT, Bibb MJ, Chandra G, Leskiw BK & Buttner MJ (2010) Genes essential for morphological development and antibiotic production in *Streptomyces coelicolor* are targets of BldD during vegetative growth. *Mol Microbiol* **78**: 361-379.
- Desmarais SM, Cava F, de Pedro MA & Huang KC (2014) Isolation and preparation of bacterial cell walls for compositional analysis by ultra performance liquid chromatography. *J Vis Exp* e51183.
- Donczew M, Mackiewicz P, Wrobel A, Flärdh K, Zakrzewska-Czerwinska J & Jakimowicz D (2016) ParA and ParB coordinate chromosome segregation with cell elongation and division during *Streptomyces* sporulation. *Open Biol* **6**: 150263.
- Donovan C & Bramkamp M (2014) Cell division in *Corynebacterineae*. Front Microbiol **5**: 132.
- Donovan C, Schwaiger A, Krämer R & Bramkamp M (2010) Subcellular localization and characterization of the ParAB system from *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. *J Bacteriol* **192**: 3441-3451.
- Donovan C, Schauss A, Krämer R & Bramkamp M (2013) Chromosome segregation impacts on cell growth and division site selection in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. *PLoS One* **8**: e55078.
- Du S & Lutkenhaus J (2017) Assembly and Activation of the *Escherichia coli* Divisome. *Mol Microbiol* 105: 177-187.
- Du S & Lutkenhaus J (2019) At the Heart of Bacterial Cytokinesis: The Z Ring. Trends Microbiol 27: 781-791.
- Du S, Pichoff S & Lutkenhaus J (2016) FtsEX acts on FtsA to regulate divisome assembly and activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **113**: E5052-5061.
- Du S, Pichoff S, Kruse K & Lutkenhaus J (2018) FtsZ filaments have the opposite kinetic polarity of microtubules. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **115**: 10768-10773.

- Duman R, Ishikawa S, Celik I, Strahl H, Ogasawara N, Troc P, Löwe J & Hamoen LW (2013) Structural and genetic analyses reveal the protein SepF as a new membrane anchor for the Z ring. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**: E4601-4610.
- Durand-Heredia J, Rivkin E, Fan G, Morales J & Janakiraman A (2012) Identification of ZapD as a cell division factor that promotes the assembly of FtsZ in *Escherichia coli*. *J Bacteriol* **194**: 3189-3198.
- Ehrlich J, Gottlieb D, Burkholder PR, Anderson LE & Pridham TG (1948) *Streptomyces venezuelae*, n. sp., the source of chloromycetin. *J Bacteriol* **56**: 467-477.
- Elliot MA & Flärdh K (2020) Streptomycete Spores. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, Chichester.
- Elsen NL, Lu J, Parthasarathy G, Reid JC, Sharma S, Soisson SM & Lumb KJ (2012) Mechanism of action of the cell-division inhibitor PC190723: modulation of FtsZ assembly cooperativity. *J Am Chem Soc* **134**: 12342-12345.
- England K, Crew R & Slayden RA (2011) *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* septum site determining protein, Ssd encoded by *rv3660c*, promotes filamentation and elicits an alternative metabolic and dormancy stress response. *BMC Microbiol* **11**: 79.
- Erickson HP & Osawa M (2017) FtsZ Constriction Force Curved Protofilaments Bending Membranes. *Subcell Biochem* 84: 139-160.
- Erickson HP, Anderson DE & Osawa M (2010) FtsZ in bacterial cytokinesis: cytoskeleton and force generator all in one. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 74: 504-528.
- Errington J & Wu LJ (2017) Cell Cycle Machinery in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Subcell Biochem* 84: 67-101.
- Eskandarian HA, Odermatt PD, Ven JXY, Hannebelle MTM, Nievergelt AP, Dhar N, McKinney JD & Fantner GE (2017) Division site selection linked to inherited cell surface wave troughs in mycobacteria. *Nat Microbiol* **2**: 17094.
- Esue O, Tseng Y & Wirtz D (2005) The rapid onset of elasticity during the assembly of the bacterial cell-division protein FtsZ. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **333**: 508-516.
- Ferguson SM & De Camilli P (2012) Dynamin, a membrane-remodelling GTPase. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **13**: 75-88.
- Feucht A & Errington J (2005) *ftsZ* mutations affecting cell division frequency, placement and morphology in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Microbiology* **151**: 2053-2064.
- Fleurie A, Lesterlin C, Manuse S, *et al.* (2014) MapZ marks the division sites and positions FtsZ rings in *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. *Nature* **516**: 259-262.
- Fleurie A, Manuse S, Zhao C, *et al.* (2014) Interplay of the serine/threonine-kinase StkP and the paralogs DivIVA and GpsB in pneumococcal cell elongation and division. *PLoS Genet* **10**: e1004275.
- Flärdh K (2003) Essential role of DivIVA in polar growth and morphogenesis in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2). *Mol Microbiol* **49**: 1523-1536.
- Flärdh K & Buttner MJ (2009) *Streptomyces* morphogenetics: dissecting differentiation in a filamentous bacterium. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 7: 36-49.
- Flärdh K, Findlay KC & Chater KF (1999) Association of early sporulation genes with suggested developmental decision points in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2). *Microbiology* 145: 2229-2243.
- Flärdh K, Leibovitz E, Buttner MJ & Chater KF (2000) Generation of a non-sporulating strain of *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2) by the manipulation of a developmentally controlled *ftsZ* promoter. *Mol Microbiol* **38**: 737-749.
- Fröjd MJ & Flärdh K (2019) Apical assemblies of intermediate filament-like protein FilP are highly dynamic and affect polar growth determinant DivIVA in *Streptomyces venezuelae*. *Mol Microbiol* **112**: 47-61.
- Fuchino K, Bagchi S, Cantlay S, Sandblad L, Wu D, Bergman J, Kamali-Moghaddam M, Flärdh K & Ausmees N (2013) Dynamic gradients of an intermediate filament-like cytoskeleton are recruited by a polarity landmark during apical growth. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**: E1889-1897.
- Galli E & Gerdes K (2010) Spatial resolution of two bacterial cell division proteins: ZapA recruits ZapB to the inner face of the Z-ring. *Mol Microbiol* **76**: 1514-1526.
- Gao B & Gupta RS (2012) Phylogenetic framework and molecular signatures for the main clades of the phylum Actinobacteria. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* **76**: 66-112.
- Gola S, Munder T, Casonato S, Manganelli R & Vicente M (2015) The essential role of SepF in mycobacterial division. *Mol Microbiol* **97**: 560-576.
- Goodfellow M (2012) Phylum XXVI. Actinobacteria phyl. nov. Bergey's Manual® of Systematic Bacteriology, Vol. 5 (Goodfellow M, Kämpfer P, Busse H, Trujillo ME, Suzuki K, Ludwig W & Whitman WB, eds.), p.^pp. 33-34. Springer, New York, NY, New York, NY.
- Grantcharova N, Lustig U & Flärdh K (2005) Dynamics of FtsZ assembly during sporulation in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2). *J Bacteriol* **187**: 3227-3237.
- Grantcharova N, Ubhayasekera W, Mowbray SL, McCormick JR & Flärdh K (2003) A missense mutation in *ftsZ* differentially affects vegetative and developmentally controlled cell division in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2). *Mol Microbiol* **47**: 645-656.
- Griffin JE, Gawronski JD, Dejesus MA, Ioerger TR, Akerley BJ & Sassetti CM (2011) Highresolution phenotypic profiling defines genes essential for mycobacterial growth and cholesterol catabolism. *PLoS Pathog* 7: e1002251.
- Guan F, Yu J, Yu J, Liu Y, Li Y, Feng XH, Huang KC, Chang Z & Ye S (2018) Lateral interactions between protofilaments of the bacterial tubulin homolog FtsZ are essential for cell division. *Elife* 7: e35578.
- Gueiros-Filho FJ & Losick R (2002) A widely conserved bacterial cell division protein that promotes assembly of the tubulin-like protein FtsZ. *Genes Dev* **16**: 2544-2556.
- Gundogdu ME, Kawai Y, Pavlendova N, Ogasawara N, Errington J, Scheffers DJ & Hamoen LW (2011) Large ring polymers align FtsZ polymers for normal septum formation. *EMBO J* 30: 617-626.
- Haeusser DP & Margolin W (2016) Splitsville: structural and functional insights into the dynamic bacterial Z ring. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **14**: 305-319.
- Haeusser DP, Schwartz RL, Smith AM, Oates ME & Levin PA (2004) EzrA prevents aberrant cell division by modulating assembly of the cytoskeletal protein FtsZ. *Mol Microbiol* **52**: 801-814.

- Hajduk IV, Rodrigues CD & Harry EJ (2016) Connecting the dots of the bacterial cell cycle: Coordinating chromosome replication and segregation with cell division. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 53: 2-9.
- Hale CA, Rhee AC & de Boer PA (2000) ZipA-induced bundling of FtsZ polymers mediated by an interaction between C-terminal domains. *J Bacteriol* **182**: 5153-5166.
- Hale CA, Shiomi D, Liu B, Bernhardt TG, Margolin W, Niki H & de Boer PA (2011) Identification of *Escherichia coli* ZapC (YcbW) as a component of the division apparatus that binds and bundles FtsZ polymers. *J Bacteriol* **193**: 1393-1404.
- Hamoen LW, Meile JC, de Jong W, Noirot P & Errington J (2006) SepF, a novel FtsZinteracting protein required for a late step in cell division. *Mol Microbiol* **59**: 989-999.
- Harrison J & Studholme DJ (2014) Recently published *Streptomyces* genome sequences. *Microb Biotechnol* 7: 373-380.
- Haydon DJ, Stokes NR, Ure R, et al. (2008) An inhibitor of FtsZ with potent and selective anti-staphylococcal activity. *Science* **321**: 1673-1675.
- Heichlinger A, Ammelburg M, Kleinschnitz EM, Latus A, Maldener I, Flärdh K, Wohlleben W & Muth G (2011) The MreB-like protein Mbl of *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2) depends on MreB for proper localization and contributes to spore wall synthesis. J Bacteriol 193: 1533-1542.
- Hempel AM, Wang SB, Letek M, Gil JA & Flärdh K (2008) Assemblies of DivIVA mark sites for hyphal branching and can establish new zones of cell wall growth in *Streptomyces coelicolor. J Bacteriol* 190: 7579-7583.
- Hirota Y, Ryter A & Jacob F (1968) Thermosensitive mutants of *E. coli* affected in the processes of DNA synthesis and cellular division. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol* 33: 677-693.
- Holeckova N, Doubravova L, Massidda O, Molle V, Buriankova K, Benada O, Kofronova O, Ulrych A & Branny P (2014) LocZ is a new cell division protein involved in proper septum placement in *Streptococcus pneumoniae. mBio* **6**: e01700-01714.
- Holmes NA, Walshaw J, Leggett RM, Thibessard A, Dalton KA, Gillespie MD, Hemmings AM, Gust B & Kelemen GH (2013) Coiled-coil protein Scy is a key component of a multiprotein assembly controlling polarized growth in *Streptomyces. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**: E397-406.
- Hopwood DA (2007) *Streptomyces in Nature and Medicine: The Antibiotic Makers*. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Hu Z & Lutkenhaus J (2003) A conserved sequence at the C-terminus of MinD is required for binding to the membrane and targeting MinC to the septum. *Mol Microbiol* **47**: 345-355.
- Hu Z, Mukherjee A, Pichoff S & Lutkenhaus J (1999) The MinC component of the division site selection system in *Escherichia coli* interacts with FtsZ to prevent polymerization. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **96**: 14819-14824.
- Huang KH, Durand-Heredia J & Janakiraman A (2013) FtsZ ring stability: of bundles, tubules, crosslinks, and curves. *J Bacteriol* **195**: 1859-1868.

- Huecas S, Llorca O, Boskovic J, Martin-Benito J, Valpuesta JM & Andreu JM (2008) Energetics and geometry of FtsZ polymers: nucleated self-assembly of single protofilaments. *Biophys J* 94: 1796-1806.
- Ishikawa S, Kawai Y, Hiramatsu K, Kuwano M & Ogasawara N (2006) A new FtsZinteracting protein, YlmF, complements the activity of FtsA during progression of cell division in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Mol Microbiol* **60**: 1364-1380.
- Jain P, Malakar B, Khan MZ, Lochab S, Singh A & Nandicoori VK (2018) Delineating FtsQ-mediated regulation of cell division in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *J Biol Chem* 293: 12331-12349.
- Jakimowicz D & van Wezel GP (2012) Cell division and DNA segregation in *Streptomyces*: how to build a septum in the middle of nowhere? *Mol Microbiol* **85**: 393-404.
- Jakimowicz D, Zydek P, Kois A, Zakrzewska-Czerwinska J & Chater KF (2007) Alignment of multiple chromosomes along helical ParA scaffolding in sporulating *Streptomyces* hyphae. *Mol Microbiol* **65**: 625-641.
- Jani C, Eoh H, Lee JJ, et al. (2010) Regulation of polar peptidoglycan biosynthesis by Wag31 phosphorylation in mycobacteria. *BMC Microbiol* **10**: 327.
- Jorge AM, Hoiczyk E, Gomes JP & Pinho MG (2011) EzrA contributes to the regulation of cell size in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *PLoS One* **6**: e27542.
- Kang CM, Nyayapathy S, Lee JY, Suh JW & Husson RN (2008) Wag31, a homologue of the cell division protein DivIVA, regulates growth, morphology and polar cell wall synthesis in mycobacteria. *Microbiology* 154: 725-735.
- Kang CM, Abbott DW, Park ST, Dascher CC, Cantley LC & Husson RN (2005) The *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* serine/threonine kinases PknA and PknB: substrate identification and regulation of cell shape. *Genes Dev* **19**: 1692-1704.
- Karimova G, Pidoux J, Ullmann A & Ladant D (1998) A bacterial two-hybrid system based on a reconstituted signal transduction pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95: 5752-5756.
- Keijser BJ, Noens EE, Kraal B, Koerten HK & van Wezel GP (2003) The Streptomyces coelicolor ssgB gene is required for early stages of sporulation. FEMS Microbiol Lett 225: 59-67.
- Kiekebusch D, Michie KA, Essen LO, Löwe J & Thanbichler M (2012) Localized dimerization and nucleoid binding drive gradient formation by the bacterial cell division inhibitor MipZ. *Mol Cell* 46: 245-259.
- Kleinschnitz EM, Heichlinger A, Schirner K, Winkler J, Latus A, Maldener I, Wohlleben W & Muth G (2011) Proteins encoded by the *mre* gene cluster in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2) cooperate in spore wall synthesis. *Mol Microbiol* **79**: 1367-1379.
- Kraxner KJ, Polen T, Baumgart M & Bott M (2019) The conserved actinobacterial transcriptional regulator FtsR controls expression of *ftsZ* and further target genes and influences growth and cell division in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. *BMC Microbiol* **19**: 179.
- Krupka M & Margolin W (2018) Unite to divide: Oligomerization of tubulin and actin homologs regulates initiation of bacterial cell division. *F1000Res* 7: 235.

- Kureisaite-Ciziene D, Varadajan A, McLaughlin SH, *et al.* (2018) Structural Analysis of the Interaction between the Bacterial Cell Division Proteins FtsQ and FtsB. *mBio* **9**: e01346-01318.
- Kwak J, Dharmatilake AJ, Jiang H & Kendrick KE (2001) Differential regulation of *ftsZ* transcription during septation of *Streptomyces griseus*. *J Bacteriol* **183**: 5092-5101.
- Land AD, Luo Q & Levin PA (2014) Functional domain analysis of the cell division inhibitor EzrA. *PLoS One* **9**: e102616.
- Leclercq S, Derouaux A, Olatunji S, Fraipont C, Egan AJ, Vollmer W, Breukink E & Terrak M (2017) Interplay between Penicillin-binding proteins and SEDS proteins promotes bacterial cell wall synthesis. *Sci Rep* 7: 43306.
- Lee DS, Kim Y & Lee HS (2017) The *whcD* gene of *Corynebacterium glutamicum* plays roles in cell division and envelope formation. *Microbiology* **163**: 131-143.
- Lenarcic R, Halbedel S, Visser L, Shaw M, Wu LJ, Errington J, Marenduzzo D & Hamoen LW (2009) Localisation of DivIVA by targeting to negatively curved membranes. *EMBO J* **28**: 2272-2282.
- Levin PA & Losick R (1996) Transcription factor Spo0A switches the localization of the cell division protein FtsZ from a medial to a bipolar pattern in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Genes Dev* **10**: 478-488.
- Levin PA, Kurtser IG & Grossman AD (1999) Identification and characterization of a negative regulator of FtsZ ring formation in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **96**: 9642-9647.
- Liu B, Persons L, Lee L & de Boer PA (2015) Roles for both FtsA and the FtsBLQ subcomplex in FtsN-stimulated cell constriction in *Escherichia coli*. *Mol Microbiol* **95**: 945-970.
- Loose M & Mitchison TJ (2014) The bacterial cell division proteins FtsA and FtsZ selforganize into dynamic cytoskeletal patterns. *Nat Cell Biol* **16**: 38-46.
- Loose M, Fischer-Friedrich E, Ries J, Kruse K & Schwille P (2008) Spatial regulators for bacterial cell division self-organize into surface waves in vitro. Science 320: 789-792.
- Low HH, Moncrieffe MC & Löwe J (2004) The crystal structure of ZapA and its modulation of FtsZ polymerisation. *J Mol Biol* **341**: 839-852.
- Ludwig W, Euzéby J, Schumann P, Busse H, Trujillo ME, Kämpfer P & Whitman WB (2012) Road map of the phylum Actinobacteria. *Bergey's Manual® of Systematic Bacteriology*, Vol. 5 (Goodfellow M, Kämpfer P, Busse H, Trujillo ME, Suzuki K, Ludwig W & Whitman WB, eds.), p.^pp. 1-28. Springer, New York, NY.
- Lutkenhaus J & Du S (2017) E. coli Cell Cycle Machinery. Subcell Biochem 84: 27-65.
- Lutkenhaus JF, Wolf-Watz H & Donachie WD (1980) Organization of genes in the *ftsA*envA region of the *Escherichia coli* genetic map and identification of a new *fts* locus (*ftsZ*). J Bacteriol **142**: 615-620.
- Löwe J & Amos LA (1998) Crystal structure of the bacterial cell-division protein FtsZ. *Nature* **391**: 203-206.
- Ma X, Ehrhardt DW & Margolin W (1996) Colocalization of cell division proteins FtsZ and FtsA to cytoskeletal structures in living *Escherichia coli* cells by using green fluorescent protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **93**: 12998-13003.

- Mahone CR & Goley ED (2020) Bacterial cell division at a glance. J Cell Sci 133: jcs237057.
- Margolin W (2005) FtsZ and the division of prokaryotic cells and organelles. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **6**: 862-871.
- Marteyn BS, Karimova G, Fenton AK, *et al.* (2014) ZapE is a novel cell division protein interacting with FtsZ and modulating the Z-ring dynamics. *mBio* **5**: e00022-00014.
- Matsui T, Yamane J, Mogi N, Yamaguchi H, Takemoto H, Yao M & Tanaka I (2012) Structural reorganization of the bacterial cell-division protein FtsZ from *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Acta Crystallogr D Biol Crystallogr* **68**: 1175-1188.
- McCormick JR (2009) Cell division is dispensable but not irrelevant in *Streptomyces*. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **12**: 689-698.
- McCormick JR & Losick R (1996) Cell division gene *ftsQ* is required for efficient sporulation but not growth and viability in *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2). *J Bacteriol* **178**: 5295-5301.
- McCormick JR & Flärdh K (2012) Signals and regulators that govern *Streptomyces* development. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **36**: 206-231.
- McQuillen R & Xiao J (2020) Insights into the Structure, Function, and Dynamics of the Bacterial Cytokinetic FtsZ-Ring. *Annu Rev Biophys* **49**: 311-343.
- Meeske AJ, Riley EP, Robins WP, Uehara T, Mekalanos JJ, Kahne D, Walker S, Kruse AC, Bernhardt TG & Rudner DZ (2016) SEDS proteins are a widespread family of bacterial cell wall polymerases. *Nature* **537**: 634-638.
- Michie KA & Löwe J (2006) Dynamic filaments of the bacterial cytoskeleton. *Annu Rev Biochem* **75**: 467-492.
- Miraldi ER, Thomas PJ & Romberg L (2008) Allosteric models for cooperative polymerization of linear polymers. *Biophys J* **95**: 2470-2486.
- Mistry BV, Del Sol R, Wright C, Findlay K & Dyson P (2008) FtsW is a dispensable cell division protein required for Z-ring stabilization during sporulation septation in *Streptomyces coelicolor. J Bacteriol* **190**: 5555-5566.
- Mohammadi T, van Dam V, Sijbrandi R, Vernet T, Zapun A, Bouhss A, Diepeveen-de Bruin M, Nguyen-Disteche M, de Kruijff B & Breukink E (2011) Identification of FtsW as a transporter of lipid-linked cell wall precursors across the membrane. *EMBO J* **30**: 1425-1432.
- Monteiro JM, Pereira AR, Reichmann NT, *et al.* (2018) Peptidoglycan synthesis drives an FtsZ-treadmilling-independent step of cytokinesis. *Nature* **554**: 528-532.
- Mukherjee A & Lutkenhaus J (1994) Guanine nucleotide-dependent assembly of FtsZ into filaments. *J Bacteriol* **176**: 2754-2758.
- Mukherjee A & Lutkenhaus J (1998) Dynamic assembly of FtsZ regulated by GTP hydrolysis. *EMBO J* 17: 462-469.
- Mukherjee A, Dai K & Lutkenhaus J (1993) *Escherichia coli* cell division protein FtsZ is a guanine nucleotide binding protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **90**: 1053-1057.
- Mukherjee P, Sureka K, Datta P, Hossain T, Barik S, Das KP, Kundu M & Basu J (2009) Novel role of Wag31 in protection of mycobacteria under oxidative stress. *Mol Microbiol* 73: 103-119.

- Nogales E, Downing KH, Amos LA & Löwe J (1998) Tubulin and FtsZ form a distinct family of GTPases. *Nat Struct Biol* **5**: 451-458.
- Olivares AO, Baker TA & Sauer RT (2018) Mechanical Protein Unfolding and Degradation. Annu Rev Physiol **80**: 413-429.
- Oosawa F & Kasai M (1962) A theory of linear and helical aggregations of macromolecules. *J Mol Biol* **4**: 10-21.
- Ortiz C, Natale P, Cueto L & Vicente M (2016) The keepers of the ring: regulators of FtsZ assembly. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* **40**: 57-67.
- Osawa M & Erickson HP (2013) Liposome division by a simple bacterial division machinery. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* **110**: 11000-11004.
- Osawa M & Erickson HP (2018) Turgor pressure and possible constriction mechanisms in bacterial division. *Front Microbiol* **9**: 111.
- Osawa M, Anderson DE & Erickson HP (2008) Reconstitution of contractile FtsZ rings in liposomes. *Science* **320**: 792-794.
- Park KT, Wu W, Lovell S & Lutkenhaus J (2012) Mechanism of the asymmetric activation of the MinD ATPase by MinE. *Mol Microbiol* **85**: 271-281.
- Patrick JE & Kearns DB (2008) MinJ (YvjD) is a topological determinant of cell division in *Bacillus subtilis. Mol Microbiol* **70**: 1166-1179.
- Pazos M, Natale P & Vicente M (2013) A specific role for the ZipA protein in cell division: stabilization of the FtsZ protein. *J Biol Chem* **288**: 3219-3226.
- Pazos M, Natale P, Margolin W & Vicente M (2013) Interactions among the early *Escherichia coli* divisome proteins revealed by bimolecular fluorescence complementation. *Environ Microbiol* **15**: 3282-3291.
- Pazos M, Peters K, Casanova M, Palacios P, VanNieuwenhze M, Breukink E, Vicente M & Vollmer W (2018) Z-ring membrane anchors associate with cell wall synthases to initiate bacterial cell division. *Nat Commun* 9: 1-12.
- Peters PC, Migocki MD, Thoni C & Harry EJ (2007) A new assembly pathway for the cytokinetic Z ring from a dynamic helical structure in vegetatively growing cells of *Bacillus subtilis. Mol Microbiol* **64**: 487-499.
- Pichoff S & Lutkenhaus J (2005) Tethering the Z ring to the membrane through a conserved membrane targeting sequence in FtsA. *Mol Microbiol* **55**: 1722-1734.
- Pichoff S, Du S & Lutkenhaus J (2018) Disruption of divisome assembly rescued by FtsN-FtsA interaction in *Escherichia coli*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **115**: E6855-6862.
- Pichoff S, Du S & Lutkenhaus J (2019) Roles of FtsEX in cell division. *Res Microbiol* **170**: 374-380.
- Plocinski P, Ziolkiewicz M, Kiran M, et al. (2011) Characterization of CrgA, a new partner of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis peptidoglycan polymerization complexes. J Bacteriol 193: 3246-3256.
- Pullan ST, Chandra G, Bibb MJ & Merrick M (2011) Genome-wide analysis of the role of GlnR in *Streptomyces venezuelae* provides new insights into global nitrogen regulation in actinomycetes. *BMC Genomics* **12**: 175.

- Ramirez-Diaz DA, Garcia-Soriano DA, Raso A, Mucksch J, Feingold M, Rivas G & Schwille P (2018) Treadmilling analysis reveals new insights into dynamic FtsZ ring architecture. *PLoS Biol* **16**: e2004845.
- Ramm B, Heermann T & Schwille P (2019) The *E. coli* MinCDE system in the regulation of protein patterns and gradients. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **76**: 4245-4273.
- Ranjit DK, Liechti GW & Maurelli AT (2020) Chlamydial MreB Directs Cell Division and Peptidoglycan Synthesis in *Escherichia coli* in the Absence of FtsZ Activity. *mBio* **11**: e03222-03219.
- RayChaudhuri D & Park JT (1992) *Escherichia coli* cell-division gene *ftsZ* encodes a novel GTP-binding protein. *Nature* **359**: 251-254.
- Rivas-Marin E, Canosa I & Devos DP (2016) Evolutionary cell biology of division mode in the bacterial Planctomycetes - Verrucomicrobia - Chlamydiae superphylum. Front Microbiol 7: 1964.
- Roach EJ, Wroblewski C, Seidel L, Berezuk AM, Brewer D, Kimber MS & Khursigara CM (2016) Structure and mutational analyses of *Escherichia coli* ZapD reveal charged residues involved in FtsZ filament bundling. *J Bacteriol* 198: 1683-1693.
- Santos-Beneit F, Roberts DM, Cantlay S, McCormick JR & Errington J (2017) A mechanism for FtsZ-independent proliferation in *Streptomyces. Nat Commun* 8: 1378.
- Scheffers DJ, de Wit JG, den Blaauwen T & Driessen AJ (2002) GTP hydrolysis of cell division protein FtsZ: evidence that the active site is formed by the association of monomers. *Biochemistry* **41**: 521-529.
- Schlimpert S, Flärdh K & Buttner M (2016) Fluorescence time-lapse imaging of the complete *S. venezuelae* life cycle using a microfluidic device. *J Vis Exp* 53863.
- Schlimpert S, Wasserstrom S, Chandra G, Bibb MJ, Findlay KC, Flärdh K & Buttner MJ (2017) Two dynamin-like proteins stabilize FtsZ rings during *Streptomyces* sporulation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **114**: E6176-6183.
- Schneider JP & Basler M (2016) Shedding light on biology of bacterial cells. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **371**: 20150499.
- Schultz C, Niebisch A, Schwaiger A, Viets U, Metzger S, Bramkamp M & Bott M (2009) Genetic and biochemical analysis of the serine/threonine protein kinases PknA, PknB, PknG and PknL of *Corynebacterium glutamicum*: evidence for non-essentiality and for phosphorylation of OdhI and FtsZ by multiple kinases. *Mol Microbiol* **74**: 724-741.
- Schumacher D, Bergeler S, Harms A, Vonck J, Huneke-Vogt S, Frey E & Søgaard-Andersen L (2017) The PomXYZ Proteins Self-Organize on the Bacterial Nucleoid to Stimulate Cell Division. *Dev Cell* **41**: 299-314.
- Schumacher MA (2017) Bacterial Nucleoid Occlusion: Multiple Mechanisms for Preventing Chromosome Bisection During Cell Division. *Subcell Biochem* 84: 267-298.
- Schumacher MA, Ohashi T, Corbin L & Erickson HP (2020) High-resolution crystal structures of *Escherichia coli* FtsZ bound to GDP and GTP. *Acta Crystallogr F Struct Biol Commun* **76**: 94-102.
- Schumacher MA, Zeng W, Huang KH, Tchorzewski L & Janakiraman A (2016) Structural and functional analyses reveal insights into the molecular properties of the *Escherichia coli* Z ring stabilizing protein, ZapC. *J Biol Chem* **291**: 2485-2498.

- Schumacher MA, Zeng W, Findlay KC, Buttner MJ, Brennan RG & Tschowri N (2017) The *Streptomyces* master regulator BldD binds c-di-GMP sequentially to create a functional BldD₂-(c-di-GMP)₄ complex. *Nucleic Acids Res* **45**: 6923-6933.
- Sen BC, Wasserstrom S, Findlay K, Söderholm N, Sandblad L, von Wachenfeldt C & Flärdh K (2019) Specific amino acid substitutions in beta strand S2 of FtsZ cause spiraling septation and impair assembly cooperativity in *Streptomyces* spp. *Mol Microbiol* 112: 184-198.
- Shi H, Bratton BP, Gitai Z & Huang KC (2018) How to Build a Bacterial Cell: MreB as the Foreman of *E. coli* Construction. *Cell* **172**: 1294-1305.
- Sieger B & Bramkamp M (2014) Interaction sites of DivIVA and RodA from *Corynebacterium glutamicum. Front Microbiol* **5**: 738.
- Sigle S, Ladwig N, Wohlleben W & Muth G (2015) Synthesis of the spore envelope in the developmental life cycle of *Streptomyces coelicolor*. *Int J Med Microbiol* **305**: 183-189.
- Singh JK, Makde RD, Kumar V & Panda D (2008) SepF increases the assembly and bundling of FtsZ polymers and stabilizes FtsZ protofilaments by binding along its length. *J Biol Chem* **283**: 31116-31124.
- Sivanathan V, Allen MD, de Bekker C, Baker R, Arciszewska LK, Freund SM, Bycroft M, Löwe J & Sherratt DJ (2006) The FtsK gamma domain directs oriented DNA translocation by interacting with KOPS. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **13**: 965-972.
- Sogues A, Martinez M, Gaday Q, et al. (2020) Essential dynamic interdependence of FtsZ and SepF for Z-ring and septum formation in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. Nat Commun **11**: 1641.
- Soh YM, Davidson IF, Zamuner S, Basquin J, Bock FP, Taschner M, Veening JW, De Los Rios P, Peters JM & Gruber S (2019) Self-organization of *parS* centromeres by the ParB CTP hydrolase. *Science* **366**: 1129-1133.
- Stackebrandt E & Schumann P (2006) Archaea. Bacteria: Firmicutes, Actinomycetes. *The Prokaryotes*, Vol. 3 (Dworkin M, Falkow S, Rosenberg E, Schleifer K & Stackebrandt E, eds.), p.^pp. 297-321. Springer-Verlag New York, New York.
- Stokes NR, Baker N, Bennett JM, et al. (2013) An improved small-molecule inhibitor of FtsZ with superior in vitro potency, drug-like properties, and in vivo efficacy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57: 317-325.
- Stricker J, Maddox P, Salmon ED & Erickson HP (2002) Rapid assembly dynamics of the *Escherichia coli* FtsZ-ring demonstrated by fluorescence recovery after photobleaching. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **99**: 3171-3175.
- Sureka K, Hossain T, Mukherjee P, Chatterjee P, Datta P, Kundu M & Basu J (2010) Novel role of phosphorylation-dependent interaction between FtsZ and FipA in mycobacterial cell division. *PLoS One* **5**: e8590.
- Szeto TH, Rowland SL, Habrukowich CL & King GF (2003) The MinD membrane targeting sequence is a transplantable lipid-binding helix. *J Biol Chem* **278**: 40050-40056.
- Söderström B, Skoog K, Blom H, Weiss DS, von Heijne G & Daley DO (2014) Disassembly of the divisome in *Escherichia coli*: evidence that FtsZ dissociates before compartmentalization. *Mol Microbiol* **92**: 1-9.

- Söderström B, Mirzadeh K, Toddo S, von Heijne G, Skoglund U & Daley DO (2016) Coordinated disassembly of the divisome complex in *Escherichia coli*. *Mol Microbiol* **101**: 425-438.
- Taguchi A, Welsh MA, Marmont LS, Lee W, Sjodt M, Kruse AC, Kahne D, Bernhardt TG & Walker S (2019) FtsW is a peptidoglycan polymerase that is functional only in complex with its cognate penicillin-binding protein. *Nat Microbiol* 4: 587-594.
- Thanbichler M & Shapiro L (2006) MipZ, a spatial regulator coordinating chromosome segregation with cell division in *Caulobacter*. *Cell* **126**: 147-162.
- Thanedar S & Margolin W (2004) FtsZ exhibits rapid movement and oscillation waves in helix-like patterns in *Escherichia coli*. *Curr Biol* **14**: 1167-1173.
- Tonthat NK, Milam SL, Chinnam N, Whitfill T, Margolin W & Schumacher MA (2013) SlmA forms a higher-order structure on DNA that inhibits cytokinetic Z-ring formation over the nucleoid. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**: 10586-10591.
- Treuner-Lange A, Aguiluz K, van der Does C, *et al.* (2013) PomZ, a ParA-like protein, regulates Z-ring formation and cell division in *Myxococcus xanthus*. *Mol Microbiol* **87**: 235-253.
- Tschowri N, Schumacher MA, Schlimpert S, Chinnam NB, Findlay KC, Brennan RG & Buttner MJ (2014) Tetrameric c-di-GMP mediates effective transcription factor dimerization to control *Streptomyces* development. *Cell* **158**: 1136-1147.
- Wagstaff JM, Tsim M, Oliva MA, Garcia-Sanchez A, Kureisaite-Ciziene D, Andreu JM & Löwe J (2017) A polymerization-associated structural switch in FtsZ that enables treadmilling of model filaments. *mBio* **8**: e00254-00217.
- Van De Putte P, Van Dillewijn J & Rörsch A (1964) The selection of mutants of *Escherichia coli* with impaired cell division at elevated temperature. *Mutat Res* **106**: 121-128.
- van den Ent F, Amos L & Löwe J (2001) Bacterial ancestry of actin and tubulin. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **4**: 634-638.
- van den Ent F, Vinkenvleugel TM, Ind A, West P, Veprintsev D, Nanninga N, den Blaauwen T & Löwe J (2008) Structural and mutational analysis of the cell division protein FtsQ. *Mol Microbiol* 68: 110-123.
- van Wezel GP, van der Meulen J, Kawamoto S, Luiten RG, Koerten HK & Kraal B (2000) *ssgA* is essential for sporulation of *Streptomyces coelicolor* A3(2) and affects hyphal development by stimulating septum formation. *J Bacteriol* **182**: 5653-5662.
- Wang L & Lutkenhaus J (1998) FtsK is an essential cell division protein that is localized to the septum and induced as part of the SOS response. *Mol Microbiol* **29**: 731-740.
- Wasserstrom S, Grantcharova N, Ubhayasekera W, Ausmees N, Sandblad L & Flärdh K (2013) Non-sporulating *ftsZ* mutants in *Streptomyces coelicolor* reveal amino acid residues critical for FtsZ polymerization dynamics. *Microbiology* **159**: 890-901.
- Weart RB, Nakano S, Lane BE, Zuber P & Levin PA (2005) The ClpX chaperone modulates assembly of the tubulin-like protein FtsZ. *Mol Microbiol* **57**: 238-249.
- Vedyaykin AD, Polinovskaya VS, Sabantsev AV, Khodorkovskii MA, Borchsenius SN & Vishnyakov IE (2017) Influence of FtsZ proteins from some mycoplasma species on the division process in *Escherichia coli* cells. *Cell and Tissue Biology* 11: 389-398.

- Weiss DS (2015) Last but not least: new insights into how FtsN triggers constriction during *Escherichia coli* cell division. *Mol Microbiol* **95**: 903-909.
- Willemse J, Borst JW, de Waal E, Bisseling T & van Wezel GP (2011) Positive control of cell division: FtsZ is recruited by SsgB during sporulation of *Streptomyces*. *Genes Dev* 25: 89-99.
- Wu KJ, Zhang J, Baranowski C, Leung V, Rego EH, Morita YS, Rubin EJ & Boutte CC (2018) Characterization of Conserved and Novel Septal Factors in *Mycobacterium smegmatis*. J Bacteriol 200: e00649-00617.
- Wu LJ & Errington J (2004) Coordination of cell division and chromosome segregation by a nucleoid occlusion protein in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Cell* **117**: 915-925.
- Yang DC, Peters NT, Parzych KR, Uehara T, Markovski M & Bernhardt TG (2011) An ATP-binding cassette transporter-like complex governs cell-wall hydrolysis at the bacterial cytokinetic ring. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**: E1052-1060.
- Yang X, Lyu Z, Miguel A, McQuillen R, Huang KC & Xiao J (2017) GTPase activitycoupled treadmilling of the bacterial tubulin FtsZ organizes septal cell wall synthesis. *Science* 355: 744-747.
- Yu XC, Weihe EK & Margolin W (1998) Role of the C terminus of FtsK in *Escherichia coli* chromosome segregation. *J Bacteriol* **180**: 6424-6428.
- Zhang L, Willemse J, Claessen D & van Wezel GP (2016) SepG coordinates sporulationspecific cell division and nucleoid organization in *Streptomyces coelicolor*. Open Biol 6: 150164.